# SOLID WASTE AND RECYCLING COLLECTION FRANCHISE AGREEMENT Between

**LEE COUNTY** 

and

Service Area Number 2

Lee County Contract No. \_\_\_\_\_

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	TERM	2
2.	DEFINITIONS	2
3.	SERVICES PROVIDED BY CONTRACTOR	8
4.	CURBSIDE RESIDENTIAL COLLECTION SERVICE	9
	A. Curbside Residential Garbage Collection Services	910111213131414141415
	D. Residential Bulk Waste Collection  1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service  2. Acceptable Materials  3. Disposal Location  E. Curbside Residential White Goods Collection Service  1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service  2. Requirements for White Goods Handling and Disposal  F. Accessibility for Residential Curbside Collection Service  G. Method of Payment  H. Hours of Collection  I. Routes and Schedules	15 16 16 16 16 16 17 18
5.	COMMERCIAL COLLECTION SERVICE	19
	A. Multifamily Dwelling Solid Waste and Recycling Collection Services  1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service	

	2. Multifamily Can Service	21
	3. Multifamily Container Service	21
	4. Multifamily Bulk Waste Collection Service	22
	5. Multifamily White Goods Collection Service	
	6. Multifamily White Goods Handling and Disposal	
	B. Business and Institution Solid Waste Collection Service	
	1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service	
	2. Containers	
	C. Commercial Vegetative Waste Collection Service	
	D. Business and Institution Recycling Collection Service	
	1. General Conditions	
	2. Ownership	26
	3. Goals	26
	4. Reports	26
	5. Disposal or Processing Cost	26
	6. Advance Disposal Fee	
	E. Method of Payment	
	F. Hours of Collection	27
	G. Routes and Schedules	27
	H. Customer Agreement and Disclosure of Rates	27
	A. Solid Waste and Recycling Collection Rate Adjustments B. County's Obligation - Billing, Collection, Payments C. Solid Waste Disposal Costs D. Extraordinary Rate Adjustment E. Franchise Fee F. Advance Disposal Fees G. Interest on Overdue Payments H. Invoice or Payment Disputes I. True-Up Statement J. Commercial Customers Statement K. Information and Documents	31 32 33 34 34 34 35
7.	HOLIDAYS	35
8.	SPECIAL SERVICES	36
9.	PUBLIC AWARENESS PROGRAM	36
10	). MANNER OF COLLECTION	36
11	PERSONNEL OF THE CONTRACTOR	37

13. SOLID WASTE AND MATERIAL RECYCLING FACILITIES	38
14. COLLECTION EQUIPMENT	39
15. VEGETATIVE WASTE	40
16. SPECIAL WASTE, HAZARDOUS WASTE, BIOHAZARDOUS OR BIOMEDICAL WASTE AND SLUDGE	40
17. OFFICE AND EQUIPMENT YARD	40
18. COMPLAINTS	41
19. QUALITY OF PERFORMANCE OF CONTRACTOR	42
20. NATURAL DISASTERS	44
21. UNCONTROLLABLE CIRCUMSTANCES	44
22. PERMITS AND LICENSES	45
23. PERFORMANCE BOND	45
24. EMPLOYEE WAGES AND BENEFITS	45
25. INSURANCE	46
26. INDEMNIFICATION AND LIMITATION OF LIABILITY  A. Indemnification  B. Waiver  C. County Limitation of Liability  D. Survival	47 48 48
27. ACCESS AND AUDITS	48
28. POINT OF CONTACT	50
29. NOTICE	50
30. EVENTS OF DEFAULT	50
21 TEDMINATION	52

32. CONFLICT OF INTEREST	54
33. RIGHT TO REQUIRE PERFORMANCE	55
34. TITLE TO WASTE	55
35. GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE	55
36. COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS	55
37. SEVERABILITY	55
38. ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING	56
39. MODIFICATION	56
40. REPRESENTATIONS	57
41. ANNEXATIONS AND MUNICIPALITIES	58
42. CHANGE OF LAW	59
43. OTHER RATE ADJUSTMENTS	59
44. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY	59
45. NON-DISCRIMINATON	59
46. PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES	61
47. COMMUNITY SERVICE	61
48. CITIZEN DROP OFF AREA	62
49. PILOT STUDIES	62
50. CONTRACT PREPARATION AND TRANSITION P	LAN62
Agreement Execution	63

#### **EXHIBITS**

- I. Guarantee
- II. Approved Rate Schedule
- III. Reports
- IV. Annual Financial Reporting and Payment Schedule Adjustments
- V. Performance Bond Requirements & Sample Forms
- VI. Monthly Financial Reporting Format
- VII. Contract Preparation
- VIII. Insurance
  - IX. Description of Boundaries of Service Area

# SOLID WASTE AND RECYCLING COLLECTION FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

<b>This Agreement</b> is hereby made and entered into this day of, 2024, between LEE COUNTY, FLORIDA (the "County"), a political subdivision of the State of Florida, and the "Contractor"), a Florida corporation, having its principal place.
of business and address in Florida and authorized to do business in the State of Florida.
RECITALS:
WHEREAS, the County is the governing body of a certain Municipal Service Benefit Unit ("MSBU") for Solid Waste Collection & Disposal in Lee County; and;
WHEREAS, the County issued a joint Request for Proposals ("RFP") for solid waste collection franchise between the County and private companies; and,
WHEREAS, the Contractor, in response to the RFP, submitted qualifications evidencing its experience and interest in being selected to perform such services and a proposal for operating the solid waste collection franchise; and,
WHEREAS, the County has selected the Contractor, pursuant to its RFP and the Contractor's response thereto in reliance on the skill, expertise, and past successful experience in operating solid waste and recycling collection services, to operate the solid waste collection franchise, in accordance with the terms, conditions, and provisions of this Agreement; and,
WHEREAS, ("Guarantor") has executed the Guarantee set forth in Exhibit I guaranteeing the Contractor's performance of its obligations under the Agreement; and,
WHEREAS, the County desires to franchise the services of the Contractor for the operation of the solid waste and recycling collection franchise and the Contractor desires to perform such services as provided herein

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual agreements herein contained, and the

terms and conditions hereinafter set forth, the Contractor and the County do hereby agree as

follows:

#### 1. TERM:

The term of this Agreement shall be for the period beginning on the date first stated above, and unless sooner terminated, this Agreement shall terminate on the sixth (6<sup>th</sup>) anniversary of the Start of Service unless extended under the terms of this Agreement. The Contractor hereby agrees that the County, upon written mutual approval of both Parties, may elect to extend the Term of this Agreement for one (1) additional four-year extension with conditions and pricing that are in effect at the time of such Term extension, to continue until termination of this Agreement.

#### 2. **DEFINITIONS:**

To the extent the definitions contained herein conflict with similar definitions contained in any federal, state or local law, the definition herein shall prevail. However, nothing contained herein shall be interpreted to require the Contractor to undertake any action that is contrary to federal, state or local law.

**Agreement** shall mean this franchise agreement.

**Biohazardous or Biomedical Wastes** shall mean those wastes which may cause disease or reasonably be suspected of harboring pathogenic organisms; included, but not limited to, waste resulting from the operation of medical clinics, hospitals, and other facilities producing wastes which may consist of, but are not limited to, diseased human and animal parts, contaminated bandages, pathological specimens, hypodermic needles, contaminated clothing and surgical gloves.

**Board** shall mean the Board of County Commissions of Lee County, Florida.

**Bulk Waste** shall mean any non-vegetative (except Christmas Trees) item which cannot be containerized, bagged, or bundled; including, but not limited to, inoperative and discarded refrigerators, ranges, toilets, pool heaters, water softeners, pianos, washers, dryers, bath tubs, water heaters, sinks, bicycles, and other similar domestic appliances, household goods and furniture and shall not be commingled with Vegetative Waste. There shall be no weight limit for any item of Bulk Waste.

Can or Garbage Can shall mean any commonly available light gauge steel, plastic, aluminum or galvanized receptacle of a non-absorbent material, closed at one end and open at the other, furnished with a closely fitted top or lid and two handles. A Garbage Can is also defined as a heavy duty, securely tied, plastic bag designed for use as a garbage receptacle. Such container including waste materials shall not exceed forty (40) gallons in nominal capacity or fifty (50) pounds in weight, unless a Contractor implements (with written authorization from the Contract Administrator or his designee) an automated or semi-automated. Collection system requiring the use of some other standard receptacle compatible with the Contractor's equipment supplied by the Contractor and approved by the County. A suitable cardboard box may also be used as a

Garbage Can, provided the contents do not contain a level of moisture as to saturate the box and weaken its walls.

**Collection** shall mean the process whereby Solid Waste, Garbage, Trash, Bulk Waste, Vegetative Waste, and/or Recyclable Material is removed and transported to a Designated Facility.

**Commercial Can** shall mean one 64 or 95 gallon (nominal) commercial grade garbage can. These cans to be designed for the purpose of holding or containing Garbage and/or Trash. A Commercial Can shall be provided to the business or institution utilizing Commercial Can Collection service, by the Contractor.

Commercial Collection Service means Solid Waste and Recyclables service to include but not be limited to commercial property including hotels, motels, parks containing mobile homes and/or recreational vehicles, commercial (wholesale/retail), manufacturing, industrial and institutional enterprises of all types. Commercial properties shall be all properties, other than those listed under the definition of Curbside Residential Collection Service below, including Multifamily Collection Service, and Multifamily Can Collection Service.

**Commercial Disposal Cost** means the total or per ton cost of disposal for Garbage, Trash, or Vegetative Waste, etc., that is charged by the County, including surcharges, as applicable.

Commercial Recycling Collection Service shall mean the Collection of Recyclable Materials by the Contractor for entities within the Service Area that are not serviced by Curbside Residential Collection Service or Multifamily Recycling Collection Service.

**Compactor** shall mean any container which has compaction mechanism(s), whether stationary or mobile, all inclusive.

Construction and Demolition Debris (C&D) shall mean materials generally considered to be not water soluble and non-hazardous in nature, including, but not limited to, steel, glass, brick, concrete, roofing material, pipe, gypsum wallboard, fencing and lumber from the construction or destruction of a structure as part of a construction or demolition project. Mixing of a de minimis amount of waste other than C&D from a construction site will not automatically cause it to be classified as other than C&D.

Container shall mean and include any container designed or intended to be mechanically dumped into a loader packer type truck or recycling vehicle or be a roll off Container. All Containers except roll off Containers must be maintained so as to be leak proof and rodent resistant. "Dumpster" type containers shall be serviced by a front-end-load truck.

**Contract** shall mean this Agreement.

**Contract Administrator** shall mean the Director of the Lee County Division of Solid Waste or designee, who shall act as the County's representative during the term of this Agreement.

Contract Date shall mean the day and year first written above.

**Contractor** shall mean that person or entity set out initially above that has entered into this Agreement to provide the services described herein for the Service Area.

County shall mean Lee County, Florida.

Curbside Residential Collection Service shall mean the Collection of Solid Waste, Recyclable Materials, and Vegetative Waste by the Contractor from all Dwelling Units in the Service Area that are defined as "single family" residential units by the Lee County Property Appraiser and so included on the County's Solid Waste Assessment Roll and other Dwelling Units as are designated by the County. These Dwelling Units generally consist of 1 – 4 residential dwellings in a building or on a defined property. Solid Waste, Recyclables, and Vegetative Waste shall be collected at curbside or along the roadway.

**Department** shall mean the Lee County Division of Solid Waste or subsequent organization.

**Designated Facility** shall mean a County owned disposal, processing, recovery, Recycling or transfer facility, or another facility if specifically designated in writing by the Contract Administrator to the Contractor.

**Disposal Facility or County Disposal Facility** shall mean place or places managed or operated by or for the County for the purpose of disposal or processing discarded materials.

**Dwelling Unit** shall mean any type of structure or building unit intended for or capable of being utilized for residential living other than a licensed Hotel or Motel unit.

**Electronic Devices Collection shall** mean the curbside collection of electronic devices, i.e. computers, monitors, televisions, cathode ray tubes, VCR and stereo equipment, printers, desktop copiers, scanners, fax machines, microwaves, telephones, and peripherals generated from the dwellings of curbside residential solid waste customers. Collection of electronics may be placed in normal garbage collection trucks, it shall not be commingled with any material but garbage.

**Events of Default** shall mean one or more of the events described in Section 30 or defined herein.

**Fiscal Year** shall mean the period between October 1 of a given year and September 30 of the following year during this Contract.

**Garbage** shall mean all putrescible waste which generally includes but is not limited to kitchen and table food waste, animal, vegetative, food or any organic waste that is attendant with or results from the storage, preparation, cooking or handling of food materials whether attributed to residential or commercial activities. Garbage shall also mean discarded materials and items

from Dwelling Units, businesses and institutions unless otherwise defined. Garbage does not mean corrugated cardboard boxes, unless such boxes are used as a "Can or Garbage Receptacle" or are concealed among other Garbage.

**Hazardous Waste** shall mean solid waste as defined by the State of Florida Department of Environmental Protection as a hazardous waste in the State of Florida Administrative Code, or by any future legislative action or by federal, state or local law.

**Hotel** or **Motel** shall mean a structure or building unit(s) capable of being utilized for residential living where such unit or a group of such units is regularly rented to transients or held out or advertised to the public as a place regularly rented to transients for periods of seven days or less. To meet this definition, the Hotel or Motel must be licensed to operate as such. "Transient" has the meaning as defined in Chapter 509, Florida Statutes (2014), or its successor law.

**Materials Recycling Facility** (MRF) shall mean any facilities operated or managed by, for or on behalf of the County for the purpose of receiving, sorting, processing, storing, and/or preparing Recyclable Materials for sale, as specifically designated by the Contract Administrator, in writing.

Multifamily Can Collection Service shall mean the weekly curbside collection of household garbage and/or recyclables from Multifamily Dwelling Units where the Homeowners Association and/or Management Company find it is in the interest of the residents and elects the service for curbside collection of garbage and recyclables. Qualification for this service must show that streets and roadways are built suitable for the Contractor's refuse trucks and equipment and allow for safe collection. The authority for approval of such service is with the Contract Administrator. These services shall be billed directly to the customer by the Contractor.

**Multifamily Collection Service** shall mean Multifamily Recycling Collection Service and Multifamily Solid Waste Collection Service.

Multifamily Dwelling Unit shall mean any Dwelling Unit defined as "multifamily" by the Lee County Property Appraiser and included as such on the Lee County Solid Waste Assessment Roll and other Dwelling Units as are designated by the County. Multifamily Dwelling Units generally include five (5) or more residential units in a building or on a defined property and may include, but not be limited to, apartments, condominia, mobile homes, recreational vehicles, and time share units.

**Multifamily Recycling Collection Service** shall mean the Collection of Recyclable Materials by the Contractor from Multifamily Dwelling Units in the Service Area. Containers for the Collection of Recyclable Materials shall be provided by the Contractor and the collected Recyclable Materials shall be delivered to the Materials Recycling Facility at no additional cost other than the cost for Multifamily Solid Waste Collection Service.

Multifamily Solid Waste Collection Service shall mean Solid Waste Collection service of all Multifamily Dwelling Units whose Solid Waste or Vegetative Waste is collected by means of a

central or shared Container and not by means of a Garbage Can (except for multifamily Can Collection). Vegetative Waste shall not be commingled with Solid Waste.

**Public Awareness Program** shall mean programs developed by the County to inform and encourage residential and commercial Solid Waste Collection customers to properly use all Solid Waste and Recycling Collection services offered by the County through the Contract. It shall also mean information concerning level of service and changes in scope of service.

#### **Recyclable Materials or Recyclables or Recycling**

shall mean any material to be collected by the Contractor for the purpose of Recycling at the County's Materials Recycling Facility. Recyclable Materials include newspapers (including inserts), aluminum cans and clean aluminum foil and pans, plastic containers, glass bottles and jars, corrugated cardboard of any size broken down or left whole, brown paper bags, magazines, tin and ferrous cans, telephone directories, fiberboard, junk mail and office paper and other Solid Waste materials added by the County when such materials have been either diverted from the remaining Solid Waste stream or removed prior to their entry into the remaining Solid Waste stream. Note: Also see Section 4.A.1 regarding curbside residential solid waste collection related to cardboard boxes.

**Recycling Container** shall mean a rigid container made of plastic or other suitable substance that is used for the storage of Recyclable Materials prior to Collection.

**Residential Recycling Collection Service** shall mean Curbside Residential Recycling Collection Services and Multifamily Recycling Collection Service.

**Residential Solid Waste Collection Service** shall mean Curbside Residential Solid Waste Collection Service and/or Multifamily Solid Waste Collection Service.

**Roll-off Collection Service** shall mean the Collection of Solid Waste, C&D, Garbage, Vegetative Waste, Bulk Waste, Trash etc., utilizing a Container or Compactor specifically designed for the purpose of leaving the Container on a customers property then rolling or lifting such Container or Compactor onto a truck and transporting it to a Designated Facility.

**Service Area** shall mean that portion of the unincorporated and incorporated area of the County as described in Exhibit IX, for which the Contractor has been granted an exclusive franchise.

**Solid Waste** shall mean Garbage, Trash, Bulk Waste and White Goods discarded as a result from the normal housekeeping activities of a Dwelling Unit, business or institution but shall not include Vegetative Waste or Special Waste.

**Sludge** shall mean a solid or semi-solid, or liquid generated from any waste water treatment plant, water supply treatment plant, air pollution control facility, septic tank, grease trap, portable toilets and related operations, or any other such waste having similar characteristics or effects.

Special Collection shall mean the Collection of Bulk Waste or White Goods or Vegetative

Waste that may require particular or special attention, scheduling, or action by the Contractor.

**Special Services** shall mean any services requested or required by the customer which are in addition to, or a change in, Residential Solid Waste Collection Service, Residential Recycling Collection Service, Commercial Recycling Collection Service and Commercial Solid Waste Collection Service as set out or similar to those listed in Exhibit II.

**Special Waste** shall include automobiles, boats, internal combustion engines, non-automobile tires, Sludge, dead animals, septic tank waste, Biohazardous or Biomedical Waste, liquid waste, and Hazardous Waste, land clearing debris, and tree limbs and/or trunks greater than 50 pounds per piece. Special Waste may also include items determined by the Contract Administrator to be reasonably unmanageable or require extraordinary management.

Start Of Service Date shall mean October 1, 2024.

**State** shall mean the State of Florida.

**Trash** shall mean all refuse, accumulation of paper, rags, wooden or paper boxes and containers, sweepings, broken toys, tools, utensils, and all other accumulations of a similar nature, which are usual to housekeeping and to the operation of stores, offices, Dwelling Units, institutions, and other business places, but shall not include Vegetative Waste.

**Uncontrollable Forces** shall mean any event which results in the prevention or delay of performance by a party of its obligations under this Agreement and which is beyond the reasonable control of the non-performing party. It includes, but is not limited to fire, flood, hurricanes, earthquakes, storms, lightning, epidemic, war, riot, civil disturbance, sabotage, and governmental actions.

Vegetative Waste shall mean any vegetative matter resulting from yard and landscaping maintenance by any party and shall include materials such as tree and shrub materials, grass clippings, palm fronds, fruit, tree branches and similar other matter usually produced as refuse in the care of lawns, landscaping and yards. For curbside collection, the following applies: All grass clippings, leaves, pine needles, and similar small loose items must be bagged or containerized; Tree cuttings, bushes, twigs, etc., (except palm fronds) and similar articles shall be in tied bundles, or in cans and shall be less than six feet in length; up to 50 pounds of unbundled or untied palm fronds may be placed neatly at curbside; Vegetative Waste, except palm fronds, must be no more than six (6) feet in length and no single item shall weigh more than 50 pounds, and shall be placed neatly at the curb. Natural Christmas trees will be collected as Vegetative Waste and any such tree must not be more than 8 feet in length and must be under 50 pounds.

White Goods shall mean those particular items included as Bulk Waste that are generally referred to as household appliances including but not limited to, stoves, water heaters, air conditioners, heat pumps, refrigerators, ranges and similar items.

3. SERVICES PROVIDED BY CONTRACTOR: The Contractor shall provide

mandatory Curbside Residential Collection Services, Multifamily Solid Waste Collection Service and Multifamily Recycling Collection Service in the Service Area. The right to provide such Collection Services in the Service Area shall be exclusive to the Contractor. An unlimited quantity of materials may be placed out for Collection under the Curbside Residential Collection Services programs. The County or its designee will be responsible for the billing and collection of payments for the mandatory Curbside Residential Collection Service.

The Contractor shall provide Commercial Solid Waste Collection Services in the Service Area, which shall be an exclusive right to the Contractor. The Contractor shall be responsible for the billing and collection of Commercial Solid Waste Collection Services, Multifamily Solid Waste Collection Service and commercial and multifamily disposal costs not being billed and collected by the County or its designee.

Roll-off and Compactor Solid Waste Collection Services shall be granted to the Contractor for existing and new commercial accounts. The Contractor <u>does not</u> have an exclusive right for the Collection of Construction and Demolition Debris from new construction, building modifications, renovations, remodeling, re-roofing, or demolition materials from buildings where the building structure itself is being partially or totally demolished.

No other person or entity except the Contractor may offer or provide Curbside Residential Collection Service, Multifamily Solid Waste Collection Service, Multifamily Recycling Collection Service, or Commercial Collection Service other than Commercial Recycling Collection Service, commercial Vegetative Waste collection and collection of Construction and Demolition Debris in the Service Area. The County agrees to assist the Contractor in taking timely action against any entity violating the provisions of this Section 3.

The Contractor shall provide Commercial Recycling Collection Services in the Service Area upon request by the Customer or the County, or through the solicitation efforts of the Contractor. However, Commercial Recycling Collection Services are not exclusive to the Contractor in the Service Area. The Contractor shall use good faith and its best efforts to cooperate with any commercial Recycling haulers providing Recycling services to customers in the Service Area.

If the customer requests, the Contractor shall provide additional residential Collection services for Collection of Solid Waste such as collecting from a dwelling's side door, collecting Solid Waste twice a week, collecting unbundled Vegetative Waste, rolling commercial Containers out of storage areas, opening doors or gates for access, etc. The specific arrangements for these additional Collection services are to be determined between the customer and the Contractor and charges for these services shall be in accordance with Exhibit II. These services shall be billed directly to the customer by the Contractor.

In the event that an additional Collection service request is not listed, such charges shall then be established by the Contractor. In the event that the customer disagrees with the Contractor's cost, the Department shall review the cost, and determine if it is reasonable. The Department may adjust the cost for any such additional service to an amount that it determines is reasonable and appropriate.

Residential customers where all residents are identified as physically handicapped or disabled (a customer disabled through age alone will not qualify) shall be provided side door service for the collection of Solid Wastes and Recyclables at no extra charge upon the written approval of the Department.

#### 4. CURBSIDE RESIDENTIAL COLLECTION SERVICES:

#### A. Curbside Residential Solid Waste Collection Service

1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service. The Contractor shall provide Curbside Residential Collection Service. This service shall be provided once every week and no less than every seven (7) days, on a scheduled route basis, as approved by the Contract Administrator. The Collection service shall include but is not limited to one (1) unlimited quantity Solid Waste Collection each week, including pick-up of two automobile/light truck tires, Bulk Waste, and certain Construction and Demolition Debris. Special Collection of other Bulk Waste and White Goods shall be provided by arrangement.

If a customer has placed discreet cardboard boxes out for Garbage collection and such boxes do not contain Garbage, the Contractor shall not collect such boxes with the Garbage but shall leave a short written notice explaining that the boxes should be flattened and placed out for Recycling Collection.

Multifamily Dwelling Units suitable for and electing multifamily Can Collection service shall be provided such service by the Contractor, in accordance with Section 5.A.2. This service shall require approval by the Contract Administrator.

If the customer has a small amount of commingled residential Solid Waste and Vegetative Waste on a garbage Collection day, the Contractor shall collect all of the material with the Solid Waste. However, if there is a substantial amount of Vegetative Waste commingled with the Solid Waste, the Contractor shall not collect the materials and shall leave a short written notice explaining why the materials were not collected that day. If the customer has placed different materials separately at the curb (e.g., Solid Waste and Vegetative Waste), the Contractor shall collect the appropriate material for that day.

Construction and Demolition Debris (C&D) resulting from minor home maintenance and repair will be collected at the curb. Collection of C&D shall be limited to no more than 2 cubic yards per Collection per Dwelling Unit provided such C&D is generated from home maintenance or repair projects that do not require a building permit. The C & D material must have been generated from the Dwelling Unit from which it is collected and be placed neatly at the curb in manageable pieces. Small pieces such as tile or roofing material shall be containerized, weighing not more than 50 pounds per container.

The Collection of Solid Waste and Vegetative Waste may be provided on separate days. Collection service days must be approved by the Contract Administrator.

At the direction of the County, the Franchise haulers shall divert/deliver municipal solid waste (MSW) and/or vegetative waste collected in its franchise area during each County fiscal year to the Lee/Hendry Landfill or other disposal location, as designated by the County. The County will provide the volume of MSW and/or vegetative waste that must be diverted during the designated time period(s). The cost to the County for diversion will be \$89.09 per truckload with such cost subject to an annual adjustment in accordance with Section 6.A of the Agreement.

If the Contractor maintains multiple Lee County Franchise Agreements, the designated volume and materials as provided by the County may be achieved using any combination of the Contractor's multiple franchise areas; the costs for this service will be at the contractual rate established for the franchise area being diverted. Outside designated diversion periods, the Contractor may voluntarily divert materials to the Lee/Hendry Landfill with prior approval by the County and during normal landfill operating hours. Such approval may be revoked by the County with 24 hours prior notice to the Contractor. With approval from the County, waste from municipalities may be diverted by the municipality's hauler, where an approved contract exists between the County and municipality to allow such diversion. There will be no payment for loads voluntarily diverted, or from franchise areas where an established fee for diversion has not been established in the Agreement. In the event that waste materials are directed to an alternate disposal facility by the County, the Contractor shall make arrangements to keep tires separate from other solid waste.

**2. Containers.** Cans shall normally be furnished by the residents receiving Curbside Residential Collection Service.

All existing Solid Waste and Recycling carts at the beginning of the contract shall remain in place and be the property of the County. If the Contractor chooses to use automated residential Collection vehicles requiring special containers, the Contractor shall supply any such Containers as approved by the Contract Administrator (or designee) to each Dwelling Unit at no extra The use of an automated residential Collection system shall be approved by the Contract Administrator prior to implementation. Any and all such containers purchased and provided by the Contractor for an automated/semi-automated curbside residential collection system shall become the property of the County on the date such containers are placed into service. Customers currently receiving automated curbside residential collection will continue receiving either automated or semi-automated service. The Contractor shall be responsible for maintenance and repair/replacement of all such existing containers and shall furnish similar new containers to all new residential units within these collection route areas. Reasonable changes in container size will be allowed if requested by customer. Approximately 12,000 containers for automated curbside residential collection existing in Franchise Area #2 at the Start of Service are owned by Lee County and the Contractor shall provide automatic collection service for these units. Any Garbage item that can be collected in a standard rear-end load compactor truck must be collected on the scheduled garbage collection day.

#### B. Curbside Residential Recycling Collection Services

1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service. The Contractor shall provide Residential Recycling Collection Service to all dwelling units receiving Curbside Residential Collection Service (including suitable multifamily residential units electing such service). This service shall be provided once every week and no less than every seven (7) days, on a scheduled route basis, as approved by the Contract Administrator (or designee). The Recyclables Collection must be provided on the same day as either the Solid Waste or the Vegetative Waste Collection in accordance to Section 4.A.1.

Collection service includes collecting an unlimited amount of recyclables, weekly, from each residential unit. Residents may set out additional material in an eighteen (18) gallon up to a 64-gallon recycle container (or other similar, suitable container). Large cardboard (OCC) placed outside the cart will be collected by the Contractor.

The Contractor shall collect Recyclables from the Recycling Container, replace the Recycling Container at the same location and place any apparent non-recyclables back in the customer's Recycling Container along with a short written notice explaining why the non-recyclables were not collected. Bags containing household batteries shall be kept separately from Recyclable Material.

At the Start of Service Date the Contractor shall provide automated or semi-

automated Recycling collection service for all homes currently receiving such curbside recycling service, utilizing County owned 64 gallon and 32 gallon single stream recycling containers. Residents may request additional County-owned single stream recycling containers from the County. Locations of such collection routes in each franchise service area will be provided to Contractor by the County for routing purposes. All recycling containers shall be maintained, repaired, and replaced by the Contractor as necessary, during the term of this Agreement.

2. Recycling Containers and Educational Material. Recycling Containers and educational materials, i.e. magnets, brochures, etc. will be provided by the Department. The Department will supply the Contractor with a Certificate of Occupancy list monthly of new residents. A copy of this list shall be returned to the County within 15 days of receipt verifying that recycle bins were delivered to the new residents. The Containers and educational material will be supplied to the Contractor for distribution to new residents and to replace the original ones that were stolen, lost or damaged by the occupant of a Dwelling Unit. The Contractor shall promptly deliver (within one week or seven (7) days) replacement Recycling Containers, damaged by its employees, or when notified by the Department, or the occupant of a Dwelling Unit where a Recycling Container is stolen, damaged or missing; informational literature will be delivered with each bin. Contractor shall return damaged recycling containers to the Lee County Materials Recycling Facility. Recycling Containers shall be distributed to customers using plastic bags or unsuitable containers for Recycling. The title to Recycling Containers shall be vested with Lee County.

Customers may use their own or additional Recycling Containers as long as they are similar and suitable for the service (e.g., cardboard boxes, kraft bags). If a cardboard box is used, the Contractor shall also collect the box. Plastic bags are discouraged through public education by the Contractor leaving and providing written notice to the resident, and by the Contractor distributing proper Recycling Containers.

The Department will purchase and maintain an inventory of Recycling Carts sufficient for distribution to new residents and to replace the original ones that were stolen, lost, or damaged. The Department will purchase spare parts sufficient to maintain the carts. These spare parts will be provided to the Contractor by the Department and the Department shall invoice the Contractor for these items as it is the Contractor's responsibility to maintain and repair the Recycling Containers. The Department shall invoice the Contractor for Recycling Carts damaged by the Contractor and rendered unusable. The Contractor will provide monthly reporting to the County of all recycling carts distributed. Report will specify if it was a new cart delivery, replacement cart, or if cart was repaired. If cart was repaired, the report will include parts used

to repair. Template of the report will be at the discretion of the County.

- 3. Non-compliance Residential Recycling. When material from a Recycling Container is not collected, the Contractor shall provide written notification to the occupants of the residence to inform them of the problem(s) as to why the Recycling Container was not emptied and provide information as to what material is acceptable and how to become compliant. The initial contact shall be made by the Collection Crew with a dated written notice. The address and reason for non-collection is recorded on a "Daily Exceptions List" and is submitted to the Department the next day. If the resident does not respond after the initial contact and the following week the recycling at the curb continues to contain trash and or non-recyclable material, a second contact shall be made by the Contractor's designated Supervisor by visit. When no contact can be made then the Supervisor will leave a business card at the front door. The address and reason for non-collection is recorded again on a "Daily Exceptions List" and the Contractor's Supervisor will contact the Department. The Department will use the information provided by the Contractor to make contact with the resident.
- **4. Quality Control.** In order to ensure only County approved recyclable material is collected, a minimum of 10% of recycling containers set-out for each route have to be visually inspected for compliance per annum as directed by the County. Inspection may be required on multiple streets. If contamination is identified, the hauler shall perform standard tagging procedures and report findings to the County on a "Daily Exceptions List". Failure to conduct these inspections will result in administrative charges.
- **5. Reports.** The Contractor shall provide digital monthly reports to the Department on Recycling to include tons collected and number of units per route per day. This report shall include Multi-Family Can Service customers. Reports shall be due on the 15<sup>th</sup> day following the reporting period. The Department will provide the format for the reports.
- 6. Change in Scope of Residential Recycling Collection Service. From time to time, and at the sole option of the Department, it may be necessary to modify the type of Recyclable Materials that will be included in the Recycling Collection service. The Contractor shall collect additional types of Recyclable items, which are not included as Recyclables on the Contract Date, provided that major modifications are not required to the Recycling Collection vehicles. If major modifications are required to the Contractor's Collection vehicles, the Department and the Contractor agree to enter into good faith negotiations to amend this Agreement to reflect the financial impact of any such modifications. The Contractor shall not be allowed to make a claim to the County for additional Collection vehicles or personnel due to the addition of any Recyclable Material under this paragraph.

7. Materials Recycling Facility. The Contractor shall deliver all Recyclable Materials collected from the Curbside Residential Collection Service area to the Lee County Materials Recycling Facility or the facility designated, in writing, by the Contract Administrator. In the event that a load of Recyclable Materials delivered to the Materials Recycling Facility contains more than the acceptable amount of non-recyclables (residue), as decided by the Materials Recycling Facility (MRF) Operator and the Department, the MRF Operator or the Department has the right to reject the load or to charge the hauling Contractor the full disposal fee for each ton within the load or charge additional processing fees to make portions of the load acceptable to meet the established standards.

#### C. Curbside Residential Vegetative Waste Collection Service

1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service. The Contractor shall provide curbside residential Vegetative Waste Collection for all dwelling units receiving Curbside Residential Collection Service excluding multifamily dwelling units. This service shall be provided once every week and no less than every seven (7) days, on a scheduled route basis, as approved by the Contract Administrator (or designee). Every effort shall be made to have the Vegetative Waste Collection day on one of the first three Collection days of the week.

Vegetative Waste will be separated from residential Solid Waste, unless otherwise provided in this Agreement. Palm fronds are to be picked up with Vegetative Waste as observed or reported and disposed of with Vegetative Waste. Loose palm fronds, limbs, and trunks, weighing less than fifty (50) pounds per item, are to be picked-up with Vegetative Waste. If the customer has placed an apparent, moderate amount of Solid Waste with the Vegetative Waste, the Contractor shall leave the Residential Solid Waste and collect the vegetative material scheduled for Collection that day and leave a short written notice explaining why the Solid Waste materials were left.

**2. Containers**. All Vegetative Waste shall be collected separately from residential Solid Waste, commercial Solid Waste and Recyclable materials. All grass clippings, leaves, pine needles or other similar loose waste, which are bagged or containerized, shall be collected. Other Vegetative Waste which is no more than six (6) feet in length and under 50 pounds per item, and placed neatly at the curb in Cans, plastic bags, tied bundles or safely handled pieces, shall be collected. Up to 50 pounds of unbundled palm fronds that are placed neatly at the curb shall be collected at each residential Dwelling Unit per Collection day.

- **3.** Vegetative Waste Disposal Location. The County shall make all determinations regarding where the Vegetative Waste from residential properties is delivered. Each franchised hauler or Contractor is required to deliver a minimum of sixty (60) yards per week of mulch made from Vegetative Waste to the County's designated mulch site in their respective franchise Service Area(s).
- 4. Non-compliance Vegetative Waste. When vegetative waste is not prepared properly for Collection, the Contractor shall provide written notification to the occupants of the residence to inform them of the problem(s) as to why the Vegetative Waste was not collected and provide them the information as to how to prepare their materials for Collection. The initial contact shall be by the Collection crew leaving a written notice. If the resident does not respond after the initial contact, a second contact must be made by a Contractor designated Supervisor by mail, telephone or visit. If after the second contact, and no intent has been made to comply, the Contractor shall notify the Department, listing the location(s) that does not meet the requirements for regular Collections. This information will be used by the Department to make contact with the resident.

#### D. Residential Bulk Waste Collection

1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service. The Contractor shall provide Collection of Bulk Waste to all residential Dwelling Units listed on the County's assessment roll as single family units at no additional cost. The Bulk Waste shall be picked-up with normal Solid Waste or by a Special Collection pick up at no additional cost. Bulk Waste can be of unlimited quantity, size or weight.

Bulk Waste that cannot be collected normally, shall be collected by a Special Collection with suitable equipment for the purpose. Special Collections shall be provided at no extra charge, and shall be scheduled based on the Department request, or Contractor personnel's observation or log stating that Bulk Waste was set out and could not be collected normally. The address and reason for non-collection is recorded on a "Daily Exceptions List" and is submitted to the Department the next day. Special Collections shall be scheduled and performed no later than the second working day following a request for such pickup or observation of a Bulk Waste item by the Contractor's personnel. For purposes of this paragraph, Saturday is a working day.

2. Acceptable Materials. Acceptable Bulk Waste materials shall include but is not limited to, oversize household Solid Waste (except white goods), furniture, mattresses, carpet, and incidental building materials (up to two cubic yards per Dwelling Unit per Collection) from household activities not

- requiring a building permit. Bulk Waste does not include automotive vehicles or boats, major vehicle components or liquid waste.
- **3. Disposal Location.** All Bulk Waste shall be delivered to the appropriate County approved facilities based on the characteristics of each item (e.g., certain Bulk Waste shall be delivered to the County's Waste-to-Energy and/or landfill facility).

#### E. Curbside Residential White Goods Collection Service

- 1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service. The Contractor shall provide Collection of White Goods to all residential Dwelling listed on the County's solid waste assessment roll as "single family" Dwelling Units. The White Goods shall be collected by a Special Collection at no additional cost. Special Collections shall be scheduled and performed no later than the second working day (including Saturdays) following a request for such pickup or observation of a Bulk Waste or White Good item by the Contractor's personnel. There shall be no weight limit for any White Good item.
- 2. Requirements for White Goods Handling and Disposal. All materials recognized as White Goods shall be removed from the right-of-way separately from all other Solid Waste and Recyclable Materials. White Goods that contain a refrigerant regulated by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency or the Florida Department of Environmental Protection are to be safely collected to prevent crushing and/or puncturing. In the event a White Good item contains refrigerant or Chlorofluorocarbons (CFCs), the Contractor shall collect the item separately, in a non-compacting vehicle, and deliver the item, with every attempt not to release the CFC's into the atmosphere, to a scrap dealer or recycler that is registered with the Florida Department of Environmental Protection to properly recycle White Goods. White goods are prohibited from landfills. The Contractor is fully responsible for the proper recycling or disposal of these items in accordance with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and the Florida Department of Environmental Protection requirements and guidelines. The Contractor shall notify the Department of the recycling/disposal locations utilized as the initial receiver of the White Goods.

#### F. Accessibility for Residential Curbside Collection Service

All Solid Waste, other than Bulk Waste and Recyclables, to be collected shall be in a Can (or an acceptable container) and shall be placed within six (6) feet of the curb, paved surface of the public road, closest accessible public or private right-of-way, or other such location agreed to by the customer and the Contractor that will provide safe and efficient accessibility to the Contractor's Collection crew and vehicle. The Contractor must collect as many Garbage Cans, bags or bundles as the customer sets out. If a dwelling unit is located in such a manner as to provide non-accessibility to the Contractor's crew or vehicle, an alternative location will be arranged between the customer and the Contractor. In the cases described above or when there are obstacles to accessibility, the customer shall not be charged an extra cost for Collection services. In the event an appropriate location cannot be agreed upon, the Contract Administrator shall designate the location for Collection.

Bulk Waste and White Goods shall be placed by the residential customer within six (6) feet of the curb; paved surface of the public road, closest accessible public or private right-of-way, or other such location agreed to by the Contractor that will provide a safe and efficient accessibility to the Contractor's Collection crew and vehicle. Bulk Waste and White Goods generated from Multifamily Dwelling Units shall be placed at a location adjacent to their normal Solid Waste Container, in a Container specifically provided for such purpose, or at a location mutually determined by and acceptable to the Contractor and the customer.

When residents (as identified and approved by the Department) are physically unable to deliver Solid Waste and Recyclables to the Collection location, the materials will be placed outside the dwelling, near the garage door or sidedoor, for Collection. A list of such Dwelling Units will be provided to the Contractor two (2) weeks prior to the Start of Service. The Contractor will not receive additional payment for this service. New requests for disability exemptions received by the Contractor shall be referred to the Department for investigation. If approved for this service, the County will notify the Contractor to start the service on the next regularly scheduled Collection day. Once each year of this Agreement, the Department will reconfirm the need for the special service. However, if the Contractor has reason to believe the service is no longer required, the Contractor shall notify the Department. The Department will notify the Contractor of the result of the investigation and whether the service is to be continued or discontinued.

#### **G.** Method of Payment

The County or its designee will be responsible for the billing and collection of payments for Residential Curbside Collection Service except as described in Section 5.A.2. Payment from the County to the Contractor for any undisputed fees and/or charges will be due and paid no later than forty-five days after receipt of an invoice from the Contractor for the Curbside Residential Collection

Services. The initial Collection rate per unit per month shall be as set out in Exhibit II. This rate may be adjusted in subsequent years in accordance with Section 6.A or 6.D.

#### H. Hours of Collection

Scheduled days of Collection are limited to Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, and Saturday. No regularly scheduled Collection is allowed on Sunday. Curbside Residential Collection Services shall be provided between the hours of 6:30 am and 6:30 pm (6:00 am and 6:30 pm on Fort Myers Beach), Monday through Friday. Dwelling units receiving Multifamily Collection Service, commercial properties and other non-residential Collection sites located adjacent to residential uses (apartments, condominiums, town houses, houses, mobile homes, etc.) shall only be collected between the hours of 6:30 am and 6:30 pm, Monday through Saturday. Businesses and institutions may be collected from 4:00 am until 10:00 pm, subject to approval or denial by the Solid Waste Department. All requests to change the days and times of Curbside Residential Collection Service must be submitted to the Department for approval.

Disposal facilities will be open a maximum of sixty-six (66) hours per week (e.g., 6:00 am to 6:00 pm Monday through Friday, 6:00 am to 12:00 noon Saturday), except designated holidays. Actual opening and closing times may change from time to time. If the next two Collection days following a designated holiday includes a Saturday, the disposal facility hours for the Saturday will be extended from 6:00 am to 5:00 pm. Current disposal facility hours are 6:30 am to 6:00 pm, Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday; 6:30 am to 5:00 pm Thursday and Friday; and 6:30 am to 12:00 noon on Saturday. Current disposal facility hours are 6:00 am to 6:00 pm, Monday through Friday and 6:00 am to 12:00 noon on Saturday.

The Contractor shall provide Collection services on all national holidays, except Memorial Day, July Fourth, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day and New Year's Day. When these stated holidays are recognized on a weekday (i.e. Monday through Friday), the schedule for Solid Waste Collection shall be "set back" by one day for the remaining days of the week following the holiday. All scheduled Collection routes shall continue in their normal order with the final day's Collection, for the week, occurring on Saturday instead of Friday.

#### I. Routes and Schedules

The Contractor shall submit detailed route maps (in a County approved format) to the County at least ninety (90) days prior to Start of Service. The routes will be detailed and show the area to be collected, the starting point for Collection and the exact direction of travel and order of travel through streets and alleys to be collected. Routes shall be numbered and the days of Collection specified. Whenever practical, Collection days shall be the same as provided on the Contract

Date. The submitted route maps shall indicate any changes to the Collection days from the schedule that existed on the Contract Date. The County will notify the Contractor of any required changes not less than thirty (30) days prior to the Start of Service under this Agreement. Once routes are approved, starting points and direction of travel will remain the same each week unless the County approves changes.

Any subsequent changes of routing, including seasonal changes, after the Start of Service must be submitted to the County thirty (30) days prior to implementation. All such changed routes must be documented in the same detail as the original maps supplied by the Contractor. Not more than two (2) weeks, nor less than one (1) week prior to implementing any changes in routes or Collection schedules which alters the day of Collection, the Contractor must notify each Customer affected. Notice shall be made in writing to each individual Customer.

#### 5. COMMERCIAL COLLECTION SERVICE

#### A. Multifamily Dwelling Solid Waste and Recycling Collection Services

1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service. The Contractor shall provide commercial Solid Waste Collection, Recycling Collection, Bulk and White Goods Collection, and disposal service to all Multifamily Dwelling Unit properties in the Service Area. This service shall be provided at a minimum of once every week and every seven (7) days, unless otherwise specified by the Department, on a scheduled route basis. Multifamily Dwellings utilizing a roll-off compactor for Solid Waste Collection may be allowed less frequent collection service as determined by the Department. With the exception of multifamily Can service, all Containers required for these Collection services shall be provided by the Contractor. Contractor shall secure signed service agreement with multifamily customers including recycling service prior to start of service.

The Contractor shall provide Recycling Collection service to all Multifamily Dwelling Units in the Service Area at no additional cost than what is shown in Exhibit II. Recycling Collection Service shall be provided regardless of whether or not the Dwelling Unit owner owns the property on which the Dwelling Unit resides. This service applies to all types of Multifamily Dwelling Units including but not limited to, apartments, condominium, mobile home parks, time share units and recreational vehicle parks. The Recycling Collection Containers shall be suitable for the location and service and shall approximate the same type of Collection service as is provided for Solid Waste Collection. Generally, 90 gallon (nominal) wheeled carts, as approved by the Department, with proper labels and of sufficient quantity, shall be provided by the Contractor for properties that use central area Solid Waste Collection service (e.g. dumpsters). All such wheeled carts shall

become the property of Lee County upon placing such carts into service. The Contractor shall repair/replace any damaged carts during the Term of this agreement. Other Container types such as dumpsters may also be suitable for some Multifamily Dwelling Unit properties for Recyclable Collection. All Roll Off Containers for Multi-Family dwelling recycling service may be designed for single-stream or dual stream recyclables and used where appropriate and have plastic sliding doors. Any costs to the Contractor for performing these services to multifamily Container service customers shall be included in the fees charged by the Contractor for commercial Container Solid Waste Collection. This service shall be provided at a minimum of once every week and every seven (7) days, unless otherwise specified by the Department, on a scheduled route basis. This service shall be provided for both multifamily Can service customers and multifamily Container service customers. All Recyclable materials collected from Multifamily Dwelling Units by the Contractor shall be delivered to the County designated Recycling Facility.

# The County shall not be responsible for any additional or sunk costs to/of the Contractor if Florida law is changed to allow Multifamily Recycling Collection Service to be open market (i.e., non-franchise).

Certain types of Multifamily Dwelling Unit properties may request additional Recycling Collection services such as curbside Collection in a mobile home park where central Container service is used for Solid Waste. In these cases, the County will provide Recycling Containers to the Dwelling Units and the Contractor shall provide such services at a price, not to exceed 50% of the price for Residential Curbside Recycling Collection Service as shown on Exhibit II. The Contractor shall invoice the property owner(s) for this type of service on a monthly basis.

The Contractor shall provide a monthly report to the Department that documents recycling for Multi-Family Recycling Collection Service. The report shall include tons collected and number and size of recycling containers per route per day. The Contractor shall provide a monthly report indicating names and addresses of all multifamily entities that do not have a properly executed service agreement as required by County Ordinance 07-25, the Mandatory Business Recycling Ordinance, or have been refused service due to multifamily property non-payment for collection services. These reports shall be due prior to the 15<sup>th</sup> day of the month following the reporting month and shall be in a digital format approved by the Department.

The Contractor shall provide Bulk Waste and White Goods Collection for all Multifamily Dwelling Unit properties on a regular basis at conditions agreed to by the customer and the Contractor. The Contractor shall provide Bulk Waste and White Goods Collection for Multifamily Dwelling Unit properties at no extra charge.

The frequency of Collection of Bulk Waste and White Goods outside the Container shall be no less than once per week unless otherwise agreed to by the customer and approved by the Contract Administrator. Any disputes as to the frequency of Bulk Waste Collection shall be resolved by the Contract Administrator. In the event Bulk Waste contains Chlorofluorocarbons, (CFC's), the Contractor shall collect the White Good item separately, in a non-compacting vehicle, and deliver the item, with every attempt not to release the CFC's into the atmosphere, to a Florida certified Recycling facility or to a scrap dealer located in Lee County. There shall be no weight limit for any Bulk Waste item.

- 2. Multifamily Can Service. The Contractor shall provide multifamily Can Collection service to Multifamily Dwelling Unit customers selecting Can service. The cost of this service shall not exceed the price in Exhibit II B. Collection services for Bulk Goods and White Goods shall be the same as for Curbside Residential Collection Services as set forth in Sections 4.C, 4.E and 4.F. Garbage shall be collected separately from Curbside Residential Services and delivered separately to the Disposal Facility. Billing of all services, including disposal, shall be included and performed by the Contractor.
- **3. Multifamily Container Service.** The Contractor shall provide multifamily Container service, Recycling Collection service, White goods and Bulk Waste Collection to Multifamily Dwelling Units selecting Container service.

The Collection Container shall be of a type that can be serviced by the Contractor's Collection equipment. The storage capacity and frequency of service of the Container agreed upon by the customer and the Contractor, shall be suitable for the amount of Solid Waste generated by the customer and shall provide that no Solid Waste other than Bulk Waste be placed outside of the Container. The Contractor shall insure that container lids are closed after servicing container. Customers may change Container size and/or Collection frequency as needed or by season. The customer may either purchase the Collection Container from a source or rent such Container from the Contractor at the rental rate included in Exhibit II. The customer may choose to use a Compactor, from any source, provided that the Compactor can be serviced by the Contractor's Collection equipment. Commercial Collection Containers and Compactors shall be maintained in a serviceable, safe, and sanitary condition by the owner of the Container or Compactor. However, damage caused by the Contractor to a customer owned Container or Compactor shall be repaired at the expense of the Contractor. In the event a customer owned or contractor owned compactor is damaged or in need of repair, Contractor shall provide suitable temporary containers within 24 hours of notification, sufficient to provide uninterrupted service to customer until compactor is repaired or replaced. Gates for dumpster enclosures shall be opened and

closed by Contractor personnel at no additional charge.

Roll off containers shall be provided or serviced within 24 hours of customer request. The Contractor shall not charge the customer any additional fees for placing an empty, open roll-off Container in the same spot from which a full Container is to be collected. The Contractor shall not charge a customer an additional fee for "round trip" service whereby a roll-off type Compactor or open top Container is removed from the customer's property, emptied at the disposal facility, and returned to the customer's property.

The customer may request that the Contractor perform commercial Vegetative Waste Collection service and the Contractor shall provide such service at the Collection rates shown in Exhibit II. Disposal or processing costs shall be charged at the County's then applicable processing rate and the density factor for the Vegetative Waste shall be established by the Contract Administrator. All charges for Vegetative Waste Collection and disposal shall be billed and collected by the Contractor. All Containers and Compactors provided by the Contractor shall be in good condition, painted and neatly labeled with the Contractor's name, phone number and size of Container.

- 4. Multifamily Bulk Waste Collection Service General Conditions and Frequency of Service. The Contractor shall provide Collection of Bulk Waste to all residential dwelling units listed on the County's solid waste assessment roll as Multifamily units at no additional cost. Bulk Waste from Multifamily dwellings shall be collected from one or more central location(s) accessible to the Contractor's collection vehicle. Such collection shall occur once per week on a routed day with a commercial collection vehicle. Bulk Waste collected at these locations shall not be mixed with residential Bulk Waste collected curbside.
  - (a) Acceptable Materials. Acceptable Bulk Waste materials shall include but is not limited to, oversize household Solid Waste (except white goods), furniture, mattresses, carpet, and incidental building materials (up to two cubic yards per Dwelling Unit per Collection) from household activities not requiring a building permit. Bulk Waste does not include automotive vehicles or boats, major vehicle components or liquid waste.
  - (b) **Disposal Location.** All Bulk Waste shall be delivered to the appropriate County approved facilities based on the characteristics of each item (e.g., certain Bulk Waste shall be delivered to the County's Waste-to-Energy and/or landfill facility).
- 5 Multifamily White Goods Collection Service General Conditions and Frequency of Service. The Contractor shall provide Collection of White Goods to all residential dwelling units listed in the County's solid waste assessment roll as Multifamily units at no additional cost. White Goods from

Multifamily dwelling units are collected at one or more central locations accessible to the Contractor's collection vehicle. Such collection shall occur once per week and no less than every seven (7) days. For the purpose of this service, Saturday is considered a collection day.

6 Requirements for White Goods Handling and Disposal. All materials recognized as White Goods shall be removed separately from all other Solid Waste, and Recyclable Materials. White Goods that contain a refrigerant regulated by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency or the Florida Department of Environmental Protection are to be safely collected to prevent crushing and/or puncturing. In the event a White Good item contains refrigerant or Chlorofluorocarbons (CFCs), the Contractor shall collect the item separately, in a non-compacting vehicle, and deliver the item, with every attempt not to release the CFC's into the atmosphere, to a scrap dealer or recycler that is registered with the Florida Department of Environmental Protection to properly recycle White Goods. White goods are prohibited from landfills. The Contractor is fully responsible for the proper recycling or disposal of these items in accordance with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency and the Florida Department of Environmental Protection requirements and guidelines. The Contractor shall notify the Department of the recycling/disposal locations utilized as the initial receiver of the White Goods.

#### **B.** Business and Institution Solid Waste Collection Service

1. General Conditions and Frequency of Service. The Contractor shall provide commercial Solid Waste Collection and disposal to all commercial properties in the service area. The Contractor shall provide Bulk Waste and White Goods Collection for business and institution customers at terms and conditions agreed to by the customer and the Contractor.

This service shall be provided at a minimum of once every week or every seven (7) days, unless otherwise specified by the Department, on a scheduled route basis. Request for extra service must be accomplished within 24 hours of customer request. Waste from businesses that prepare and serve food shall be collected a minimum of twice per week on a scheduled basis, unless collected in a closed Compactor type Container.

The Contractor shall secure a signed service agreement with commercial customers specifying service requirements, including recycling services, prior to start of service. Contractor shall enter all service agreement information into a database in an acceptable format and provide to the County. This database is to be updated monthly and available to Lee County upon request.

**2. Containers.** The commercial Collection Container shall be of a type that can be serviced by the Contractor's Collection equipment. The customer may

either purchase the commercial Collection Container from a source or rent such Container from the Contractor at the rental rate included in the Exhibit II. Containers must be delivered within two (2) business days of receiving a signed service agreement. The storage capacity and frequency of Collection of the Container shall be suitable for the amount of Solid Waste generated by the customer and shall provide that no Solid Waste other than Bulk Waste be placed outside of the Container. The Contractor shall insure that container lids are closed after servicing containers. Customers may change Container size and/or frequency of service as needed or by season. If the customer utilizes a Commercial Can, the Commercial Can(s) must have a maximum capacity of 95 gallons, nominal. The customer may choose to use a Compactor, from any source, provided that the Compactor can be serviced by the Contractor's Collection equipment. Commercial Collection Containers and Compactors shall be maintained in a serviceable and safe condition by the owner of the Container or Compactor. The Contractor shall be responsible for sanitizing the containers or compactors. Damage caused by the Contractor to a customer owned Container or Compactor (other than normal wear) shall be repaired at the expense of the Contractor. In the event a customer owned or contractor owned compactor is damaged or in need of repair, Contractor shall provide suitable, temporary containers within 24 hours of notification, sufficient to provide uninterrupted service to customer until compactor is repaired or replaced. Gates for dumpster enclosures shall be opened and closed by Contractor personnel at no additional charge. All Containers and Compactors provided by the Contractor shall be in good condition, painted and neatly labeled with the Contractor's name, phone number, size of Container, and the Customer's name (where multiple customers containers are in the same proximity).

The Contractor shall have a written procedure, approved by the contract administrator, for dealing with blocked containers.

The Contractor shall not charge the customer any additional fees for placing an empty, Compactor or open type roll-off Container in the same spot from which a full Container is to be collected. The Contractor shall not charge a customer an additional fee for "round trip" service whereby a roll-off Compactor is removed from the customer's property, emptied at the disposal facility, and returned to the customer's property.

#### C. Commercial Vegetative Waste Collection Service

The Contractor shall provide commercial Vegetative Waste Collection services to all commercial entities desiring this service. Collection of Vegetative Waste from commercial entities is optional and shall be established based on the special needs of the commercial customers. Collection of Vegetative Waste from commercial customers shall not be exclusive to the Contractor.

#### D. Business and Institution Recycling Collection Service.

1. General Conditions. The Contractor shall offer Commercial Recycling Collection Service to all commercial Customers requesting such service for service fees negotiated between the Contractor and Commercial Customer. This service shall be a minimum of once every week and every seven (7) days, unless otherwise specified by the Department, on scheduled route basis. All containers required for these collections shall be provided and maintained by the Contractor. Ninety gallon Recycle Containers are to be a different color to help distinguish from solid waste containers. The Contractor shall provide Commercial Recycling Collection Services for all Recyclable Materials that are accepted and processed at the Lee County Recycling Facility.

The contractor must provide appropriate container(s), as requested, such that the Commercial customers may place all fiber products (e.g., cardboard, newspaper, office paper, magazines, etc.) in any single type of Contractor provided fiber recycling container, including front-end-load containers and the Contractor shall collect these materials. A similar provision must be made for co-mingled recyclable containers (e.g. bottles and cans). The Contractor-provided containers are to be appropriately labeled.

Containers used by the Contractor for commercial business recycling shall be clearly designated and labeled separately from equipment used for commercial Solid Waste Collections.

This Agreement does not exclude other private enterprises from conducting commercial recycling collection service in the service area. The Contractor shall not interfere with other private commercial recycling haulers providing recycling services to customers in the service area.

County Ordinance 07-25, the Mandatory Business Recycling Ordinance, requires businesses and institutions to provide a system for the collection of Recyclables. Selection of a Recyclable collection service provider is at the option of the customer. Should the customer select the Contractor for this service, service should be established based on the needs of the commercial customer and the requirements of the Mandatory Business Recycling Ordinance. Within thirty (30) days of establishing a new commercial recycling account, the Contractor will review the Solid Waste Container size and service needed by the Recycling customer. The Department will assist the Contractor and customers in determining the optimum Recycling methods.

This Agreement does not require the Contractor to deliver recyclables collected from businesses or institutions to the County's Material Recycling Facility (MRF). This Agreement does require the Contractor to provide

Commercial Recycling Collection Service to businesses and institutions. However, if the Contractor elects to collect and/or mix recyclables from businesses and/or institutions with multi-family or residential curbside recyclables, the Contractor shall deliver the recyclables to the Lee County Materials Recycling Facility. This collections service shall include the collection of all of the same types of recyclables that the County accepts at the County's MRF.

- 2. Ownership. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement, a business/institutional generator of Recyclable Materials retains ownership of those materials until it donates or sells, or contracts for the donation or sale of those materials to another person or entity. Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent a person or entity engaged in the business of Recycling, whether for profit or nonprofit, from accepting and transporting source separated Recyclable Materials from such generator. Provided however, that such activities are subject to applicable state and local public health and safety laws, and provided that the transporter must report such information to the County as may be necessary for the documentation of state mandated recycling or reduction goals.
- **3. Goals.** It is the responsibility of the Contractor to reasonably assist the County in promoting and facilitating the provisions of County Ordinance 07-25, the County's Mandatory Business Recycling Ordinance.
- **4. Reports.** The Contractor shall provide a monthly report to the department that documents all commercial solid waste and recycling activities to include changes in service, i.e. new customers, closed businesses, increases/decreases in services, customer contact information, etc. All changes in service shall be updated by the Contractor in its database each month prior to submitting data to Lee County. Lee County will provide the procedures and format (Excel) for required reporting. Report is due on the 7<sup>th</sup> day of the month following the reporting month. The contractor shall establish a separate billing code to invoice the ADF (Advanced Disposal Fee) to customers not in compliance with the Mandatory Recycling Ordinance. Lee County will provide the Contractor a list of non compliant customers each month to be assessed the ADF.
- 5. Disposal or Processing Cost. The Contractor shall not collect, from a business or institution any fees or charges for processing or disposal of Recyclable Materials unless such fees are specifically approved, in writing, by the Contract Administrator.
- 6. Advance Disposal Fees (ADF). The Contract Administrator will routinely notify the Contractor regarding businesses or institutions that are not in compliance with the Mandatory Business Recycling Ordinance. The identified

non-compliant businesses or institutions may be invoiced monthly by the Contractor for the Applicable ADF as defined and established by County Ordinance 07-25 and as directed by the Contract Administrator. The Contractor will discontinue invoicing a customer's ADF when it becomes known to the Contractor that a customer is in compliance with County Ordinance 07-25.

E. Method of Payment. Payment for commercial Solid Waste Collection and disposal, Recycling Collection, and Advance Disposal Fees shall be made by the customer directly to the Contractor. The customer shall be billed by the Contractor based on the quantity of waste collected and the frequency and type of service rendered. The rates charged by the Contractor shall be based on the pricing shown in Exhibit II for commercial properties. If the Contractor stops service due to nonpayment, the Container shall be pulled immediately (if owned by the Contractor) and the Department shall be notified. All "stopped service" events shall be investigated and documented by the Contractor, and must include a site visit, prior to the notification to the Department. Commercial containers shall be redelivered within 24 hours of receipt of payment. All charges and payments shall include disposal costs. Disposal costs shall be a "pass-through" to Lee County and not be considered revenue to the Contractor.

The Contractor shall keep residential and commercial waste separate for purposes of disposal.

The Contractor shall pay for all commercial waste disposed separately from residential in accordance with Section 6. Commercial Disposal Costs will be part of the service charge billed by the Contractor and paid by the commercial customer. The Contractor shall pay for all Solid Waste disposal costs incurred for disposing of commercial Solid Waste at the designated disposal facilities. All commercial waste shall remain separated from residential waste in transfer stations and Collection vehicles until after it has been weighed and categorized at an approved scale facility.

#### F. Hours of Collection.

#### Refer to Section 4.I.

#### **G.** Routes and Schedules

#### Refer to Section 4.J.

H. Customer Agreement and Disclosure of Rates. The Contractor shall require a commercial customer to enter into an agreement for Collection, disposal and/or recycling services. Any such agreement shall clearly state the terms and conditions for such services and all terms and conditions shall conform to the

requirements of this Agreement. Any agreement for commercial Collection, disposal and/or recycling service shall not have a term that exceeds the Term of this Agreement nor shall any such agreement include charges for services that exceed the charges set forth in Exhibit II (or as adjusted). The document (service agreement) for commercial Collection, disposal and/or recycling services shall be approved by the Contract Administrator at least seventy-five (75) days prior to the Start of Service Date. Service agreements shall have wording for and a customer sign-off space in the event a customer does not elect recycling service with the Contractor. The Recycling collection service provider is to be determined and recorded by the Contractor when executing a service agreement. All such executed agreements shall be available for review by the County throughout the Term of this Agreement. By October 1st of each year of this Agreement, the Contractor shall provide each commercial customer an annual disclosure statement, with a copy retained by the Contractor and available for review by the Department, including the following language:

#### "REGULATION BY LEE COUNTY"

The terms and conditions of this Commercial Solid Waste and Recycling Collection Service Agreement is regulated by a franchise granted by Lee County. Should the customer have any questions relating to the terms and conditions of this Service, the customer may call the County Contract Administrator at (239) 533-8000.

#### "COMMERCIAL COLLECTION CONTAINERS"

The commercial collection container shall be of a type that can be serviced by the Contractor's collection equipment. The customer may either purchase the commercial collection container from any source or rent such container from the Contractor at the rental rate as approved by the County. If the customer chooses to use a Compactor, the customer may rent, lease or own the Compactor from any source, provided that the Compactor can be serviced by the Contractor's collection equipment. Commercial collection Containers and Compactors shall be maintained in a serviceable, safe, and sanitary condition by the owner of the Container or Compactor. However, damage caused by the Contractor (other than normal wear) to a customer owned Container or Compactor shall be repaired at the cost of the Contractor.

#### "SPECIAL SERVICES"

If the customer requests, the Contractor is required to provide special services for collection of solid waste such as rolling Containers out of storage areas, opening doors or gates for access, or other such special services. However, such special services may be provided by the customer, through its own or other personnel. If the Contractor provides special services, such charge must be separately stated under the "RATES FOR SERVICES" disclosure statement. The maximum for these special service rates is fixed by Lee County. A copy of these rates can be obtained from the Contractor or Contract Administrator.

# "RATES FOR SERVICE" October 1, (year) - September 30, (year)

Name of Contractor

Name and Address of Customer

## The total RATES for this Commercial Solid Waste and Recycling Collection Service are as follows:

Number of Containers	Size	Frequency	Туре	Collection Cost	Disposal Cost	Special Service	Container Rental	Total

Total Monthly Cost:

THESE SERVICES ARE PROVIDED UNDER A FRANCHISE AGREEMENT REGULATED BY LEE COUNTY. SHOULD YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS RELATING TO THESE RATES, PLEASE CALL CUSTOMER INFORMATION SERVICES AT (Insert Contractor's phone number).

<sup>\*</sup>There is no charge for the processing of Recyclable Materials

The "RATES FOR SERVICES" statement shall incorporate or have attached a rate schedule which specifies the Collection Rate based on size of container and frequency of service; TYPE indicating whether the Container is for Solid Waste or Recycling, DISPOSAL based on a cost per cubic yard; CONTAINER RENTAL expressed in a monthly flat rate based on the size of the Container; and the cost per month for each SPECIAL SERVICE REQUIRED BY THE CUSTOMER. The notification shall specify the size of Container and frequency of collection of each Container for each business, distinguishing between Solid Waste and Recycling Collection service. The notification shall specify in which Service Area the business is located. The notification shall itemize each cost individually. A sample notification shall be approved by the Contract Administrator or his designee before distributing to the customer.

#### 6. CHARGES, RATES, PAYMENTS, DISPUTES, AND INTEREST RATES:

A. Solid Waste and Recycling Collection Rate Adjustments: For all Collection services, the charges shall be initially based on the rates established in Exhibit II, and as subsequently adjusted pursuant to this Agreement. The Contractor may receive an annual adjustment in the Curbside Residential Solid Waste Collection Service, Commercial Solid Waste Collection Service and Curbside Residential Recycling Collection Service rates, beginning 12 months after the Start Of Service Date.

The Contractor may request a rate increase from the County equal to the change in certain indices, compared to the previous 12 months as shown below, or another amount. Any request for a rate adjustment by the Contractor shall include substantial proof and justification, as determined by the Department, to support the need for a rate adjustment. Additional information may be required by the Department.

#### **Standard Rate Adjustment Methodology:**

For the first potential adjustment period:

$$AF = 0.875 \times \frac{CPI \text{ New}}{CPI \text{ Old}} + 0.125 \times \frac{FI \text{ New}}{FI \text{ Old}}$$

Where, AF is the Adjustment Factor, CPI New is the average of the 12 monthly CPI indices (months March through February), CPI Old is the CPI index for January, FI New is the average of the 12 monthly FI indices (months March through February), FI Old is the FI index for January.

For the second through all potential adjustment periods:

$$AF = 0.875 \times \frac{CPI \text{ New}}{CPI \text{ Old}} + 0.125 \times \frac{FI \text{ New}}{FI \text{ Old}}$$

Where AF is the Adjustment Factor, CPI New is the average of the 12 monthly CPI indices (months March through February recent year), CPI Old is the average of the 12 monthly CPI indices (months March through February, previous annual period), FI New is the average of the 12 monthly FI indices (months March through February most recent year), FI Old is the average of the 12 monthly FI indices (months March through February, previous annual period).

CPI is the Consumer Price Index Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (Series ID CWUR0300SAO, Area: South Urban, Item; All Items) as published by the US Department of Labor. FI is the Fuel Price Index, "Petroleum Administration for Defense District" monthly average (PADD 1C (Lower Atlantic) Florida, Georgia, North Carolina, South Carolina, Virginia, and West Virginia.) as published by the Energy Information Administration of the US Department of Energy.

The County will normally provide a notice of approval or denial of all or part of the requested rate adjustment before August 31. No change in rates or the Payment Schedule shall be made without the approval of the County Board of Commissioners. Annual rate adjustments shall be effective the following October 1, unless otherwise mutually determined by the County and the Contractor.

# B. County's Obligation - Billing, Collection, Payments:

1. The County will be responsible for the billing and Collection of payments for those units included in the County's mandatory Curbside Residential Solid Waste, Recycling, and Vegetative Waste Collection programs. The County shall make monthly payments in arrears to the Contractor for these Services provided pursuant to this Agreement. The Contractor shall submit its invoice for Residential Solid Waste and Recycling Collection Services to the County for each preceding calendar month no later than the twentieth (20th) day of each calendar month. Each element necessary to calculate the service fee and any other payment due to the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement shall be reflected in such invoice. The County shall pay the Contractor all undisputed service fees and any other undisputed payment within thirty (30) days of receipt of such invoice. The Contractor shall be entitled to payment for services rendered irrespective of whether or not the County collects from customers for such service.

On or before October 1, and before commencement of work by the Contractor under the terms of this Agreement, the County shall provide to the Contractor the estimated total number of units to be serviced. Thereafter and for the duration of this Agreement, the County shall notify the Contractor of new residential units to be served and/or deleted and payments will be adjusted accordingly. New Dwelling Units which are added for service during the

County's Fiscal Year will be added to the customer service list and payment will be paid by the County to the Contractor in the Contractor's monthly payment. Payment will begin for the month following the month in which the Certificate of Occupancy was issued, or verification of the beginning of actual service, whichever is later. The payments from the County to the Contractor for units added by Certificate of Occupancy will only be made if the Dwelling Units are included in the Contractor's monthly invoice to the County. After the first partial year, the Dwelling Unit becomes part of the total number of the subsequent year's total number of units, provided annually to the Contractor on or before October 1.

2. In the event the Contractor provides service to Dwelling Units whose parcels were not included on the annual assessment roll provided by the County, the Contractor must provide a written list of such Dwelling Units to the Contract Administrator within 90 days receipt of the assessment roll. Upon receipt of such written list by the County, the Contract Administrator will verify the customer address and that service to the unit is proper within 30 days, and if proper, shall remit monthly payments to the Contractor for such service effective as of the month following the Contractor's notice, or the date service began, whichever is later. If the County has not received notification within 90 days by the Contractor, no adjustments to payment will be made until the next Fiscal Year annual roll is certified for the same units. However, the County reserves the right to correct any errors of omission or commission per the laws and rules that govern the County. In the event the County pays the Contractor for a residential unit in error for whatever reason, the Contractor shall notify the Contract Administrator. Upon determination of any overpayment, the Contract Administrator will verify the error and make appropriate adjustment to the Contractor's payment to correct the error.

In the event that a new County Designed Facility opens within the Service Area during the term of this Agreement, negotiations will occur to reduce the rates, Exhibit II, to reflect the reduction in hauling distances due to the additional Facility(ies).

# C. Solid Waste Disposal Costs:

Collection service costs and Solid Waste disposal costs shall be treated separate for the Solid Waste Collection services being provided pursuant to this Agreement. The Contractor's payments for Collection are set out in Exhibit II. Residential disposal costs will be part of the special assessment billed on the Lee County Tax Bill by the Tax Collector's Office, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement. Commercial Disposal Costs will be added to commercial Collection costs billed by the Contractor and paid by the commercial Customer as a "pass-through" to the County. The Contractor shall pay the Department for all commercial Solid Waste disposal costs incurred at the designated disposal facilities or invoiced to commercial customers. The Contractor will be invoiced

by the Department, monthly, for the commercial disposal costs based on the greater of 1) disposal tonnage from commercial Collection vehicles, or 2) all commercial disposal costs invoiced to commercial customers. Within 30 days from the end of each month, the Contractor will submit a monthly "true-up" statement (sample format in Exhibit VI) comparing monthly disposal costs paid to the Department and disposal charges invoiced to commercial customers (refer to Section 6.I). All residential waste shall remain separated from commercial waste at transfer stations and in vehicles until after that waste has been weighed and categorized. Disposal costs shall be payable to the County within thirty (30) days after receiving the County's invoice for such fees. A late charge of 1% of the amount due may be calculated monthly until payment is received.

# D. Extraordinary Rate Adjustment:

The Contractor may petition the County at any time for an additional rate adjustment on the basis of extraordinary or unusual changes in the cost of operations that could not reasonably be foreseen by a prudent operator such as could result from a change in law. The Contractor's request shall contain substantial evidence and justification, as determined by the Contract Administrator, to support the need for the rate adjustment. The County may request from the Contractor, and the Contractor shall provide, all information as may be reasonably necessary in making its determination. The County Board may approve or deny the request, in whole or in part, after receipt of the request and all supporting information required by the County.

# E. Franchise Fee:

To compensate the County for the cost of administration, supervision and inspection rendered for the effective performance of this Agreement, as well as other costs related to the Collection of Solid Waste and Recycling, the Contractor shall pay to the County a fee of four percent (4%) of the total of all charges invoiced, whether collected or not, arising out of any services or operations conducted in the Service Area pursuant to this Agreement except charges for Commercial Disposal Cost, and Advance Disposal Fees as defined by County Ordinance 07-25.

A statement reporting invoiced amounts for services provided under this Agreement shall be prepared by the Contractor in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles for each month. This monthly statement shall be submitted no later than thirty days following the last day of the reporting month, and shall be in the format shown in Exhibit VI, or as may be revised by the Department.

Solid Waste disposal costs paid by the Contractor to the County under this Agreement shall be deducted from the gross invoiced charges total prior to

applying the four (4)% for calculation of the franchise fee owed to the County. Franchise fees shall be payable within thirty (30) days after receiving the County's invoice for such fees. A late charge of 1% of the amount due for the Franchise fee may be calculated monthly until payment is received.

For Service Area Two (2), two separate statements shall be required, one for the unincorporated areas of Lee County, and a second for the Village of Estero for invoiced amounts arising from the services and operations conducted within each boundary.

# F. Advance Disposal Fees:

An Advance Disposal Fee may be invoiced by the Contractor to all business customers that fail to comply with the requirements of County Ordinance 07-25, the Mandatory Business Recycling Ordinance, as directed by the Contract Administrator. To compensate the Contractor for the cost of administering such invoices, the Contractor will pay the County ninety percent (90%) of all Advance Disposal Fees invoiced, whether collected or not, and retain ten percent (10%).

# **G.** Interest on Overdue Payments:

All payments to be made by either party under this Agreement that are outstanding after the applicable due date, may bear simple interest at the maximum rate permitted by State law, if applicable, or at the prime rate of The Chase Manhattan Bank, N.A., whichever rate is lower, unless specifically established elsewhere in this Agreement.

# H. Invoice or Payment Disputes:

If any Party shall dispute an amount owing to the other Party, such Party shall: (i) give notice to the other Party of such disputed amount together with sufficient information to allow the other Party to understand the nature of the dispute and deliver such notice on or before the due date of the amount disputed; and (ii) pay all undisputed amounts on the due date. Interest at the rate specified in Section 6.G, or as specifically established for such item so disputed, shall accrue from the original due date on disputed amounts, or the portions thereof, to the Party which is ultimately determined to be entitled to such disputed amount (or any portions of such disputed amounts).

# I. True-Up Statement.

No later than thirty (30) days after the end of each reporting month, the Contractor shall submit a monthly commercial disposal "True-up Statement" report related to franchise services in a format approved by the Department. This report shall indicate and compare monthly disposal amounts paid to the

Department and disposal charges invoiced by the Contractor to commercial customers related to franchise services within the reporting month. All disposal charges invoiced by the Contractor and not already paid to the County, as indicated by the report, shall be invoice to the Contractor by the Department and shall be due within 30 days from the date of the invoice. If the "True-up Statement" report is not received as required above, the Department may charge a late fee of 1% per month and an administrative charge as shown in Section 19 herein. Likewise, the "True up Statement" shall include a similar accounting record of Advanced Disposal Fees (as defined by County Ordinance 07-25) and the County shall invoice the Contractor for any outstanding or unpaid ADF's owed by the Contractor.

## J. Commercial Customers Statement.

No later than thirty (30) days after the end of each reporting month, the Contractor shall submit a (monthly) commercial customer billing/invoicing data report. This report shall include a listing and summary of the commercial customer's billing/invoicing and services information and shall be in a digital format that can be accessed, read and summarized by the County's software (Microsoft Access or Excel).

## **K.** Information and Documents:

The Contractor shall file and keep current with the County all documents and reports required by this Agreement. By September 1st of each year this Agreement is in effect, the Contractor shall ensure and certify to the County that all required documents such as, but not limited to, certificates of insurance, audits, performance bond or letter of credit, route schedule and maps, drivers license certifications, and list of Collection equipment vehicles, are current and on file with the County. Route maps shall be provided in a format as approved by the County. Failure to file any document or report within five (5) working days of the required filing date, except where granted an extension by the Contract Administrator, may result in the levy of an administrative fine as provided in Section 19.

## 7. HOLIDAYS:

The Contractor shall provide Collection services on all national holidays, except Memorial Day, July Fourth, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day and New Year's Day. When these stated holidays occur on a weekday (i.e. Monday through Friday), the schedule for Solid Waste, Vegetative Waste and Recyclables Collection shall be "set back" by one day for the remaining days of the week following the holiday. All scheduled Collection routes shall continue in their normal order with the final day's Collections, for the week, occurring on Saturday instead of Friday. The regular Collection schedule will then commence normally on the Monday following each Holiday week.

# 8. SPECIAL SERVICES:

Rates charged for Special Services may not exceed the special service rates as listed in Exhibit II. In the event the requested special service is not included within Exhibit II, the Contractor may negotiate with the customer for the rate. Upon failure of the parties to reach an agreement on the rate, the Contract Administrator shall establish the rate. The Contractor shall be responsible for billing and collection of payment for all Special Services. Rates charged for Special Services are subject to CPI adjustment for the term of the agreement.

# 9. PUBLIC AWARENESS PROGRAM:

It shall be the Contractor's responsibility to provide written information to those customers who do not prepare or set out their Solid Waste or Recycling Materials as specified within this Agreement. All information related to the Solid Waste services shall be approved by the Department prior to the preparation of the documents for distribution. No information regardless of the source shall be provided to the Customers without the prior approval of the Contract Administrator. The County may distribute literature to all residential customers. Once a year, the Contractor shall reimburse the County for postage, printing, and other distribution costs, not to exceed \$0.42 per customer unit per year

The Contractor shall include in its commercial customer invoices a one page information sheet provided by the County twice per year.

## 10. MANNER OF COLLECTION:

The Contractor shall collect Residential Solid Waste, Vegetative Waste, and Recyclable Materials and Commercial Solid Waste, Recycling and Vegetative Waste with as little disturbance as possible and shall leave any receptacle at the same point it was collected. The Contractor shall exercise due care and diligence in the Collection process. Every effort shall be made to prevent spilling, scattering or dropping materials during the Collection process. However, in the event that material is spilled, scattered or dropped, the Contractor shall immediately clean up the material, place it in the Container and then empty the Container. Containers must be replaced in a vertical position. If the Container falls over, the Contractor must immediately reset the Container.

Any Garbage Can, Container or Recycling Container damaged by the Contractor shall be replaced by the Contractor within three (3) business days at no cost to the customer, unless otherwise provided within this Agreement. The replacement must be similar in style, material, quality and capacity and must meet the County's requirements for Garbage Cans or Containers. Throwing of any Garbage Can, Container or Recycling Container is prohibited. The Contractor shall neatly re-place the Container, Recycling Container or Garbage Can to the point of Collection.

#### 11. PERSONNEL OF THE CONTRACTOR:

- **A.** The Contractor shall assign a sufficient number of persons to be in charge of the operations within the service area and shall give the name(s) of the person(s) and contact phone numbers to the Contract Administrator.
- B. The Contractor shall employ separate field supervisors for residential collection services in each service area. The Contractor shall employ one or more field supervisors specifically for commercial collection services. Such supervisors shall maintain a work schedule during all normal workdays, i.e., M-F. New organizational charts shall be supplied when requested or when changes to personnel are made. Field Supervisors need to be primarily out in the field where collection is occurring and available to respond to Requests for Action in a timely manner.
- C. The Contractor's Collection employees shall wear a uniform shirt clearly identifying the company's name, during Collection operations. Temporary employees or subcontracted employees performing collection service shall wear a safety vest or high visibility ANSI shirt that clearly displays the Contractors name.
- **D.** Each driver of a Collection vehicle shall at all times carry a valid Florida driver's license classification for the type of vehicle that is being driven.
- E. Contractor shall develop and maintain a "Customer Service Manual" summarizing contract requirements related to all collection and business services. A copy of such manual shall be provided to the County for review at least annually.
- F. The Contractor shall provide operating and safety training for all personnel. County staff shall be allowed to train Contractor personnel on Solid Waste programs and work with Contractor's personnel in the field.
- **G.** The Contractor's employees shall treat all customers in a polite and courteous manner. Threatening of customers or warning customers of fines and penalties is prohibited.
- **H.** The Contractor shall provide emergency contact phone numbers including office, home, cellular and e-mail addresses for all key personnel.
- I. The Contractor shall employ, in the local business office, at least one (1) full-time employee as a sales/business representative exclusively assigned to business and multi-family customers.

The Contractor shall employ at least one full-time customer service representative

per 8,000 residential units in the Service Area.

**K.** The Contractor shall assign at least one full-time employee for delivering, repairing, and maintaining contractor owned/provided Containers and county owned recycling bins.

## 12. SPILLAGE:

The Contractor shall not litter nor cause any spillage to occur upon the premises, roadway, the right-of-way or the receiving facilities wherein the Collections occur and the materials collected are deposited. During hauling, all Solid Waste, Vegetative Waste and Recyclable Material shall be contained, tied, or enclosed so that leaking, spilling and blowing is prevented. In the event of any spillage or leakage by the Contractor, for any reason or source, the Contractor shall promptly (within 4 hours) clean up all spillage and leakage at no cost to the County or the customer. The County shall be notified of all spills within two (2) hours of occurrence. If the Contractor can prove that responsibility for the litter or spillage was caused by a third party, and no other recourse for reimbursement exists, the County will reimburse the Contractor for the audited additional clean-up costs.

# 13. SOLID WASTE AND MATERIAL RECYCLING FACILITIES:

The County shall make all determinations regarding where Solid Waste, Vegetative Waste and Recyclables are delivered. All Residential Solid Waste, Commercial Solid Waste, Residential Vegetative Waste and Residential Recyclable Material shall be hauled to a site or facility designated to the Contractor by the Contract Administrator. The Contractor's personnel and subcontractors shall adhere to all rules and regulations at the designated disposal and processing facilities and shall be responsible for any damage due to negligence.

**Commingling of Waste:** It is prohibited to comingle waste material from other municipalities or other Service Areas with waste materials collected in this Service Area unless otherwise authorized by the Contract Administrator in writing.

All routing, Collection scheduling, equipment and personnel are to be planned and priced based on delivery/disposal at the following sites and in accordance with County and State Laws:

<u>Recyclables</u> -- Lee County Materials Recycling Facility (MRF) on Buckingham Road. Business and Institution recyclables also accepted.

<u>Vegetative Wastes</u> -- The County's Processing Site on Buckingham Road.

<u>Municipal Solid Waste (non-hazardous, non-infectious)</u> -- Lee County Resource Recovery Facility on Buckingham Road, as directed by the Contract Administrator.

<u>Construction and Demolition Debris</u> – Lee County Resource Recovery Facility on Buckingham Road and/or the Lee/Hendry Landfill. Any licensed, permitted disposal/recycling facility as authorized by the State to provide such services.

Designated Facilities may change from time to time, and the Contractor or County may be compensated for permanent changes in designated Disposal/Recycling Facilities, which significantly lengthen or reduce, respectively, the average travel distance from the Service Area.

# 14. COLLECTION EQUIPMENT:

The Contractor shall have on hand at all times and in good working order such equipment as shall permit the Contractor to adequately and efficiently perform the contractual duties specified in this Agreement. Upon execution of this Agreement and annually thereafter, the Contractor shall provide, in a format specified by the Contract Administrator, a list of the equipment to be used by the Contractor to provide services relating to this Agreement. Solid Waste and Recycling Collection equipment shall be of the enclosed loader packer type, or other equipment that meets industry standards and is approved by the Contract Administrator, unless otherwise provided within this Agreement. Equipment shall be kept in good repair, appearance and in a sanitary, clean condition at all times. The County has the right to inspect collection equipment during collection routes. Equipment utilized for Collection of Recyclable Materials shall be clearly identified for that purpose. The Contractor shall have available reserve equipment which can be put into service within two (2) hours of any breakdown and a prompt notifications shall be provided to County staff. Such reserve equipment shall correspond in size and capacity to the equipment used by the Contractor to perform the contractual duties. If the public road or public right-of-way in the Service Area is substandard, as specifically designated by the Contract Administrator, in writing, the Contractor must provide lightweight equipment to service these roads (i.e., gross vehicle weight not to exceed 10 tons). Service on these substandard roads shall be a minimum of one combined Solid Waste and Vegetative Waste Collection and one separate Recycling Collection per week. In the event that Solid Waste designated to be disposed of at the Resource Recovery Facility has to be disposed of at the a landfill, the Contractor shall make arrangements to keep tires separated from other Solid Waste.

The Contractor's vehicles, roll-off Containers, dumpsters and other equipment must be clearly identified with the name, phone number of the company's local office and equipment number on each side of the equipment and the equipment identification number shall also be on the front and rear of each vehicle. The Contractor shall allow commercial customers to select either top loading or side loading 6 and 8 cu. yd. dumpsters and shall provide the type requested by the commercial customer. All vehicles utilized for the Collection of Recyclable Material shall be clearly identified for that purpose. Letters and numbers shall be at least six (6) inches high and of proportionate width unless otherwise approved by the Department. This identification shall be affixed to each vehicle and piece of equipment. The Contractor shall provide a list of equipment

used in the service area, including equipment number. All vehicles shall be kept clean (i.e., washed at least once per week), in sanitary condition, good repair and meet community standards of appearance at all times. The County shall be the sole judge of community standards of appearance. At a minimum, all Compactors, and other Contractor owned Containers are to be cleaned (washed) and sanitized as needed or when requested by the County, or at least twice annually. The noise level for the Collection vehicles during the stationary compaction process shall not exceed seventy-five (75) decibels at a distance of twenty-five (25) feet from the Collection vehicle and at an elevation of five (5) feet from the horizontal base plane of such vehicle. All vehicles, Containers (except roll-offs), transfer trailers, etc. shall have enclosed tops and such tops and/or tarps shall remain closed while a vehicle is in motion.

## 15. VEGETATIVE WASTE:

All Vegetative Waste shall be collected separately from Solid Waste and Recyclable Materials unless otherwise provided in this Agreement. For Curbside Residential Collection Service, all grass clippings, leaves, pine needles or other similar loose waste shall be bagged or containerized, otherwise, Vegetative Waste must be no more than six (6) feet in length, with the exception of palm fronds and Christmas trees, and under 50 pounds per piece and placed neatly at the curb. Vegetative Waste consisting of limbs, bushes, or other similar items shall be bundled and tied, or containerized. Up to 50 pounds per Dwelling Unit per Collection of unbundled palm fronds may be placed neatly at curbside for Collection.

# 16. SPECIAL WASTE, HAZARDOUS WASTE, BIOHAZARDOUS OR BIOMEDICAL WASTE AND SLUDGE:

The Contractor shall not be required to collect and dispose of Special Waste, but may offer such service in the Service Area. All such Collection and disposal for those types of waste in this Section are not regulated or exclusive under this Agreement, but if provided by the Contractor shall be in strict compliance with all federal, state and local laws and regulations.

# 17. OFFICE AND EQUIPMENT YARD:

The Contractor shall maintain an office within Lee County where questions and complaints will be received. It shall be equipped with sufficient phone lines (no less than five per service area) and phone equipment, and shall have responsible persons in charge during Collection hours and shall be open during normal business hours, 7:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday and 7:30 am to 12 pm on Saturday. In addition, sufficient personnel fully dedicated to Lee County, Florida shall be onsite at office answering phone calls for customer service within Lee County boundaries beginning at 7:30 a.m. and continuing throughout the day as long as any Collection vehicles are working. The Contractor shall provide a dedicated fax machine to receive complaints from the County, and a computer to communicate with the County. The Contractor shall

provide an answering machine or messaging service during non-office hours for customer requests and questions to be responded to no later than the following business day. The Contractor shall also have a website for the purpose of providing information to residential and commercial customers. The Contractor shall provide a contact person for the County to reach during all non-office hours. The contact person must have the ability to authorize Contractor operation in the case of County direction or situations requiring immediate attention. An equipment yard must be established within Lee County no later than August 31, 2024. Failure to establish an equipment yard may result in loss of franchise, pending the Contract Administrator's review of whether the Contractor is using his best efforts to establish an equipment yard in a timely manner. Equipment yard means a real property location, either owned or leased by the contractor for the term of this agreement, that shall be utilized by the Contractor for the storage and keeping of all equipment needed by the Contractor to provide all services under this Agreement in the Service Area. The equipment maintenance areas shall be under roof and have a concrete floor. Contractor shall allow County staff to visit the facility for inspections any time the Contractor has personnel on site.

# **18. COMPLAINTS:**

The Contractor shall resolve all service complaints as soon as possible. For example, each missed Solid Waste/Recyclables/Vegetative Collection must be collected on the same day it is missed. All complaints related to Collection services received by the Department shall be directed to the Contractor for resolution. The Department may issue a "Request for Action" to the Contractor with a reference number. All Requests For Action shall be recorded in a complaint log by the Contractor. The Contractor shall make contact with the complainant within one business day. The complaint must be resolved within one business day after the Contractor receives it. When the complaint has been resolved, the Contractor shall forward a memorandum with the reference number and a brief explanation of the resolution. The memorandum shall also include measures that will be used by the Contractor to minimize any re-occurrence of the same type of complaint. When the complaint cannot be resolved within two business days, an interim explanation will be forwarded to the Department until resolved. In the event the complaint cannot be resolved, the Department shall resolve the problem, which may include charging the Contractor for any and all costs. A listing of all non-compliant and tagged customer set-outs from the previous work day shall be provided to the County each work day morning and will include all salient information. Non-compliant solid waste, recycling, and vegetative waste not properly tagged by the Contractor shall be collected by the Contractor within 24 hours.

The Contractor shall submit a statistical report to the Department, monthly, summarizing the quantity and type of customer complaints received by the Contractor for the previous month, in a format approved by the Department.

The Contractor shall provide the Department with a full written explanation of the disposition of any incident involving a claim of damage to private or public property as a

result of actions of the Contractor's employees, agent, or sub-contractors.

# 19. QUALITY OF PERFORMANCE OF CONTRACTOR:

It is the intent of this Agreement to ensure that the Contractor provides a high quality level of Solid Waste and Recycling Collection services. To this end, all complaints received by the Department, and reported to the Contractor shall be promptly resolved pursuant to the provisions of Section 18 of this Agreement. Complaints shall not include customer informational requests or Recycling Container requests. The Contract Administrator may levy an initial fine of \$100.00 per incident administrative charge and may compound up to \$500.00 per incident administrative charges for improper and insufficient actions related to any service required by this Agreement including, but not limited to:

- 1. Throwing of Garbage Cans or Recycling Containers.
- **2.** Failure to collect Recyclable Materials, Solid Waste, or Vegetative Waste on schedule.
- **3.** Failure to replace Garbage Cans, Containers and Recycling Containers to the point of Collection.
- **4.** Failure to provide the Department, in a timely manner, any reports, documents, or information required by this Agreement.
- 5. Charging a customer for the disposal of Recyclables, unless the County charges a tipping fee at the Materials Recycling Facility.
- **6.** Failure to collect Bulky Items/White Goods in a timely manner.

The Contract Administrator may also levy administrative charges for all other infractions of this Agreement at \$100.00 per day per incident including, but not limited to:

- 1. Failure to provide clean, safe, sanitary equipment
- **2.** Failure to maintain office hours as required
- **3.** Operator not licensed
- **4.** Failure to clean spillage
- **5.** Failure to cover materials on Collection vehicle(s)
- **6.** Collection employees out of uniform
- 7. Name and phone number, and if applicable, size and other information not displayed on equipment or Containers
- **8.** Providing exclusively prohibited service in another Contractor's area, without prior authorization by the Contract Administrator.
- **9.** Not providing schedules and route maps
- 10. Speeding upon conviction
- 11. Using improper truck to service commercial or residential customer
- **12.** Failure to submit disclosure notice to either customer or Contract Administrator
- 13. Failure to report Recycling activity monthly, in the format determined by

- the County, for the purpose of tracking and verifying countywide Recycling activity
- **14.** Failure to respond to customer calls, regarding service, in a timely and appropriate manner
- 15. Failure to place a written notice in Recycling Containers or on or near the customer's Can or curbside location, as necessary, to inform the customer of a non-compliant 'set-out' action
- **16.** Failure to replace or provide Containers or Recycling Container(s) as specified in this agreement.
- 17. Failure to repair damage to property, resulting from Contractor's (including agents, employees or subcontractors) equipment failure or negligence, within seven (7) business days.
- **18.** Failure to follow Disposal Facility rules
- 19. Failure to take precautionary measures to prevent spillage
- **20.** Failure to commence and/or maintain Recycling Collection for Multifamily Dwelling Units or Commercial Properties in a timely manner

Changing routes, including starting point, without proper notification to the Contract Administrator and customer will result in a \$3,000.00 administrative charge per incident.

Commingling Solid Waste, Vegetative Waste, and/or Recyclable Materials will result in the following penalties:

First Offense \$2,000.00 administrative charge.

Second Offense \$5,000.00 administrative charge.

Third Offense \$10,000.00 administrative charge.

Failure to deliver any Commercial or Residential Solid Waste, Vegetative Waste, or Recyclable Materials to a Designated Facility will result in the following penalties:

First offense, \$2,500.00 administrative charge.

Second offense, \$10,000.00 administrative charge.

Third offense, termination of franchise.

Failure to complete, either partially or totally, a route on the regular scheduled Collection day shall be \$1,000 for each route per day not completed. An incomplete route constitutes ten or more homes on one scheduled route.

For the purpose of this Section, the Contract Administrator may deduct any charges from payments due or to become due to the Contractor. In the event the Contractor fails to repair damages as a result of the Contractor's equipment failure or negligence within the time provided within this Agreement, the Contract Administrator may arrange for the repairs and assess the Contractor for the cost of the repairs and any applicable administrative charges. The Contract Administrator may assess administrative charges pursuant to this Section on a monthly basis in connection with this Agreement and shall at the end of each month during the term of this Agreement notify the Contractor in

writing of the charges assessed and the basis for each assessment. In the event the Contractor wishes to contest such assessment it shall, within five (5) days after receiving such monthly notice, request in writing an opportunity to be heard by the County and present its defense to such assessment.

The County shall notify the Contractor in writing of any action taken with respect to Contractor's claims and the decision of the County will be final.

## **20. NATURAL DISASTERS:**

In the event of a hurricane, tornado, major storm or other natural disaster, the Contract Administrator may grant the Contractor a variance from regular routes and schedules. As soon as practicable after such natural disaster, the Contractor shall advise the Contract Administrator when it is anticipated that normal routes and schedules will be resumed. The Contract Administrator shall make an effort through the local news media to inform the public when regular services may be resumed. The clean up from some natural disasters may require that the Contractor hire additional equipment, employ additional personnel, or work existing personnel on overtime hours to clean debris resulting from the natural disaster. The Contractor shall receive extra compensation above the normal compensation contained in this Agreement to cover the costs to include rental equipment, additional personnel, overtime hours, and other expenses provided by the Contractor and such additional cost and compensation shall be included in and not exceed the unit price amount as set forth in Exhibit II. The Contractor shall first secure written authorization and approval from the Contract Administrator prior to the work being performed. All such costs may be audited by the County's Contract Administrator.

During the month of March each year, the Contract Administrator will review the County's current disaster preparedness plan to coordinate the activities of the Contractor in the event of a natural disaster. On October 1, 2011, the Contractor is required to provide a disaster preparedness plan to the Contract Administrator for review and approval. This plan shall include provisions for additional manpower and equipment and will provide a reasonable, verifiable rate for Collection in the event of a natural disaster. In the event that excess work resulting from a natural disaster is compensated by the Federal Emergency Management Agency, or any other local, state or federal agency, the extra compensation shall be subject to such agency's approval. The Contractor shall update the natural disaster plan each year during the term of this Agreement for the Contract Administrator's review and approval.

#### 21. UNCONTROLLABLE CIRCUMSTANCES:

Neither the County nor Contractor shall be considered to be in default of this Agreement if delays in or failure of performance shall be due to Uncontrollable Forces, the effect of which, by the exercise of reasonable diligence, the non-performing party could not avoid.

Neither party shall, however, be excused from performance if nonperformance is due to

forces which are preventable, removable, or remediable and which the non-performing party could have, with the exercise of reasonable diligence, prevented, removed or remedied with reasonable dispatch. The non-performing party shall, within a reasonable time of being prevented or delayed from performance by an uncontrollable force, give written notice to the other party describing the circumstances and uncontrollable forces preventing continued performance of the obligations of this Agreement.

# **22. PERMITS AND LICENSES:**

The Contractor shall obtain, at their own expense, all permits and licenses required by law or ordinance and maintain the same in full force and effect. Any changes to the required licenses or permits shall be reported to the County within ten (10) working days of the change.

## 23. PERFORMANCE BOND:

The Contractor shall furnish to the County a performance bond executed by a surety company licensed to do business in the State of Florida and/or a clean irrevocable letter of credit issued by a bank in Lee County to ensure the faithful performance of this Agreement and all obligations arising hereunder in the appropriate amount determined in accordance with Exhibit V, attached. The clean irrevocable letter of credit or bond provided hereunder, each may be substituted for the other upon approval by the County. The form of this bond or letter of credit, and the Surety Company, shall be acceptable to the County Attorney and the Contract Administrator and shall be maintained during the term of this Agreement as provided in Section 1. The value of the performance bond shall be revised each year based on the preceding year's amount of revenue, as indicated in Exhibit V. The bond(s) shall be endorsed to show Lee County, a political subdivision of the State of Florida, to provide that bonds shall not be canceled, limited or non-renewed until after thirty (30) days' written notice has been given to the County. Current performance bonds evidencing required coverage must be on file at all times.

## 24. EMPLOYEE WAGES AND BENEFITS:

The Contractor shall comply with all applicable Local, State and Federal laws relating to wages, hours, overtime and all other applicable laws relating to the employment or protection of employees, now or hereinafter in effect. The Contractor shall provide for its full time employees, at a minimum, one week paid vacation leave, one week paid sick leave and paid holiday s recognized in Section 7 herein. The Contractor shall provide, at the Contractor's expense, medical insurance benefits for its full time employees. Conditions of employment shall be published and conspicuously posted so all employees may be informed. The Contractor shall furnish reasonable uniforms, rain gear and safety equipment at its expense.

## 25. INSURANCE:

Insurance Coverage Certificates: Through and including the Contract Α. Expiration Date and any Extensions, the Contractor shall secure and continuously maintain through the term of this Agreement, the insurance specified in Exhibit VIII to protect the Contractor and the County from claims under Workers' Compensation Acts and from claims for bodily injury, death or property damage which may arise out of or result from the Contractor's obligations and operations under this Agreement or anyone directly or indirectly employed by it for whose acts or omissions it may be liable. The Contractor shall not establish and give, nor shall the County recognize, any notice to the County of the commencement of services unless and until the Contractor shall have provided the County proof (including copies of policies) that the insurance coverage listed in Exhibit VIII and required to be secured by the Contractor have been secured and will be in full force and effect on the commencement of services. All certificates of insurance and policies shall (i) be furnished to the County prior to the commencement of service, (ii) be in a form and coverage satisfactory to the County, (iii) list the various coverage, and (iv) contain, in addition to any provisions otherwise required, sixty (60) days prior written notice of cancellation, non-renewal or material change in the policies given to the County by registered mail, return receipt requested. All such notices shall name the Contractor and identify this Agreement.

# **B:** Contractor Obligations and Policy Requirements.

- 1. The Contractor's insurers shall have no right of recovery or subrogation against the County or the Contractor for claims related to acts, omissions, or negligence by Contractor or its agents and employees, it being the intention of the Parties that any insurance policy so affected shall protect both Parties and be the primary coverage for any and all losses covered by the insurance listed in Exhibit VIII.
- **2.** The County shall be named as an additional insured with respect to the Contractor's negligence in the performance of its obligations or operations under this Agreement; ISO Forms CG 20 10 (form B).
- **3.** The insurance companies issuing the policy or policies shall have no recourse against the County for payment of any premiums or for assessments under any form of policy.
- **4.** The Contractor, and subcontractor(s) and lower tier contractor(s) that may be retained by the Contractor, if any, shall assume and shall be solely responsible for the satisfaction of any and all deductibles and self insured retention contained in their respective insurance coverage as well as any excluded loss or losses.

- 5. All insurance required to be secured and maintained under this Agreement shall be procured from insurance companies authorized to do business in the State, and all such insurers shall have a rating of at least A:VI in the latest edition of Alfred M. Best's Insurance Reports.
- 6. If, at any time during the term of this Agreement, any policy listed in Exhibit VIII shall be or becomes unsatisfactory to the County as to form or substance or if an insurance company issuing any policy in Exhibit VIII shall be or become unsatisfactory to the County, the Contractor, upon notice thereof from the County, shall immediately obtain a new and substitute policy, submit the same to the County for approval, and submit a certificate and copy of the policy to the County as provided in Section 7.01.
- 7. Failure of the Contractor to secure and/or maintain the insurance listed in Exhibit VIII shall not relieve it from any liability under this Agreement, nor shall the insurance requirements herein be construed or interpreted as conflicting with the indemnification obligations of the Contractor pursuant to Article V.
- **8.** The Contractor's obligation to secure, deliver and maintain the insurance policies and coverage specified in this Agreement shall be considered as "material" for purposes of Section 30.A.

## **26.** INDEMNIFICATION AND LIMITATION OF LIABILITY:

A. Indemnification. To the fullest extent provided by applicable law, the Contractor shall protect, defend, indemnify and save the County, its agents, officials, commission members, employees, servants, including volunteers, any firm, company, organization or individual, or their contractors or subcontractors with whom the Contractor may be contracted, harmless from and against any and all claims, demands, fines, loss or destruction of property, liabilities, damages, including incidental, special, actual, punitive, consequential, indirect and environmental pollution, judgments, losses, costs, expenses, suits, actions, and causes of action of every kind and character, including, but not limited to, claims based on negligence, strict liability, and absolute liability which may arise in favor of any person or persons on account of illness, disease, loss of property, services, wages, death or personal injuries resulting from the Contractor's performance or non-performance of its obligations or operations under this Agreement, regardless whether others may be wholly, concurrently, partially or solely negligent, or strictly liable, or absolutely liable or otherwise at fault, except damages arising out of injuries or property claims to third parties caused solely by the negligence or willful misconduct of the County, its officials, commissioners, employees or agents. Further, the Contractor hereby agrees to indemnify the County for all reasonable expenses and attorney's fees incurred by or imposed upon the County in connection therewith for any loss, damage, injury or other casualty. The Contractor additionally agrees that the County may employ an attorney of the County's own selection to appear and defend any such action, on behalf of the County, at the expense of the Contractor. The Contractor further agrees to pay all reasonable expenses and attorney's fees incurred by the County in establishing the right to indemnity. The parties recognize and acknowledge that the first \$100 paid under this Agreement is consideration for this indemnification and any other indemnity given by the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement.

- **B.** Waiver. The Contractor and the County hereby waive monetary claim(s) arising pursuant to this Agreement for recovery from the other for any and all loss or damage to the other resulting from the performance of this Agreement, which loss or damage is covered by collected insurance policy proceeds; and the Contractor and County will require their respective insurors to waive all rights of recovery and subrogation against the County or the Contractor as the case may be.
- C. County Limitation of Liability. THE CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT BECAUSE OF THE UNIQUE NATURE OF THE UNDERTAKINGS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT, IT IS DIFFICULT OR IMPOSSIBLE TO DETERMINE WITH PRECISION THE AMOUNT OF DAMAGES THAT WOULD OR MIGHT BE INCURRED BY THE COUNTY AS A RESULT OF A BREACH OF THIS AGREEMENT BY THE COUNTY. HOWEVER, IN NO EVENT, BECAUSE OF A BREACH OF THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER CAUSE, WHETHER BASED UPON CONTRACT, TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE OR STRICT LIABILITY), WARRANTY, DELAY OR OTHERWISE, ARISING OUT OF THE PERFORMANCE OR NONPERFORMANCE BY THE COUNTY OF ITS OBLIGATIONS UNDER THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, SUITS BY THIRD PERSONS, SHALL THE COUNTY BE LIABLE FOR OR OBLIGATED IN ANY MANNER, EXCEPT TO THE EXTENT EXPRESSLY AND SPECIFICALLY RECOGNIZED IN THIS **PAY** INCIDENTAL, SPECIAL. AGREEMENT. TO PUNITIVE, CONSEQUENTIAL OR INDIRECT DAMAGES OF ANY NATURE INCURRED BY IT WHETHER OCCURRING DURING OR SUBSEQUENT TO THE PERFORMANCE OF THIS AGREEMENT.
- **D.** Survival. This Section 26 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

## **27.** ACCESS AND AUDITS:

- **A.** Contractor specifically acknowledges its obligations to comply with Section 119.0701, Florida Statutes, with regard to public records, and shall:
  - 1) Keep and maintain public records that ordinarily and necessarily would be required by the County in order to perform the services required under this Agreement;

- 2) Upon request from the County, provide the County with a copy of the requested records or allow the records to be inspected or copied within a reasonable time at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, or as otherwise provided by law;
- 3) Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed, except as authorized by law; and
- 4) Meet all requirements for retaining public records and transfer, at no cost to the County, all public records in possession of Contractor upon termination of this Agreement and destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. All records stored electronically must be provided to the County in a format that is compatible with the information technology system of the County.
- B. IF THE CONTRACTOR HAS QUESTIONS REGARDING THE APPLICATION OF CHAPTER 119, FLORIDA STATUTES, TO THE CONTRACTOR'S DUTY TO PROVIDE PUBLIC RECORDS RELATING TO THE CONTRACT, CONTACT THE CUSTODIAN OF PUBLIC RECORDS AT 239-533-2221, 2115 SECOND STREET, FORT MYERS, FL 33901, publicrecords@leegov.com;
- C. Contractor shall provide, when requested, access by the County, Federal granting agency, the Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their duly authorized representatives to any books, documents, papers, and records of the contractor which are directly pertinent to this contract for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcriptions.
- **D.** Contractor agrees to permit any of the foregoing parties to reproduce by any means whatsoever or to copy excerpts and transcriptions as reasonably needed.
- E. Contractor agrees to provide the FEMA Administrator or his authorized representatives' access to construction or other work sites pertaining to the work being completed under the contract.
- **F.** Contractor shall retain all records associated with Agreement for five (5) years after final payments and all other pending matters are closed.
- G. The Contractor shall provide the County a Certified Financial Statement including, at a minimum, a Balance Sheet and an Income Statement representing the financial position and the results of operations respectively of the Contractor for each Service Area. The report must include the opinion of a Florida Certified Public Accountant, who has conducted an audit of the Contractor's books and records in accordance

with Generally Accepted Accounting Principles, which include tests and other procedures necessary, that the Financial Statements are fairly presented, in all material aspects, in conformity with Generally Accepted Accounting Procedures. The annual audit shall reflect, at the very least, the format shown in Exhibit IV and the format must be approved by the County. The annual audit shall be delivered to the County within ninety (90) days of the twelve (12) month period ending the Contractor's fiscal year. If the Contractor's fiscal year coincides with the calendar year, the first year's audit shall be for a period of fifteen (15) months. No rate adjustments of any type will be granted to the Contractor unless all required audits and cost statements have been filed in a timely manner. Contractor shall perform commercial solid waste and recycling route audits annually.

# **28. POINT OF CONTACT:**

All dealings, contacts, notices, and payments between the Contractor and the County shall be directed by the Contractor to the Contract Administrator or designee.

# 29. NOTICE:

Any notice, demand, communication, or request required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and delivered in person or sent by certified mail, postage prepaid as follows:

# As to the County:

Lee County Solid Waste Division 10500 Buckingham Road, Suite 200 Ft. Myers, Florida 33905

**Attention: Director** 

# As to the Contractor:

\*INSERT ADDRESS\*
\*INSERT ADDRESS\*
\*INSERT ADDRESS\*
\*INSERT ADDRESS\*

Notices shall be effective when received at the address as specified above. Changes in the respective address to which such notice is to be directed may be made from time to time by written notice. Facsimile transmission is acceptable notice effective when received, however, facsimile transmissions received (i.e.; printed) after 5:00 p.m. or on weekends or holidays, will be deemed received on the next business day. The original of the notice must additionally be mailed as required herein.

## **30.** EVENTS OF DEFAULT:

- **A.** Events of Default by Contractor. The following shall constitute Events of Default by the Contractor:
  - 1. Persistent and repeated failure or refusal of the Contractor to perform timely, any obligation under this Agreement, unless such failure or refusal is clearly recognized, justified and excused by the terms and conditions of this Agreement, provided, however, insofar as such failure or refusal relates to payment obligations of the Contractor, Section 30.A.2 shall govern.
  - 2. Failure of the Contractor to pay amounts owed to the County under this Agreement within thirty (30) days following the date they become due and owing.
  - 3. The Contractor's or the Guarantor's being or becoming insolvent or bankrupt or ceasing to pay its debts as they mature or making an arrangement with or for the benefit of its creditors or consenting to or acquiescing in the appointment of a receiver, trustee or liquidator for a substantial part of its property, or (b) a bankruptcy, winding up, reorganization, insolvency, arrangement or similar proceeding instituted by or against the Contractor or the Guarantor under the laws of any jurisdiction, which proceeding has not been dismissed within sixty (60) days, or (c) any action or answer by the Contractor or the Guarantor approving of, consenting to, or acquiescing in, any such proceeding, or (d) the levy of any distress, execution or attachment upon the property of the Contractor or the Guarantor which shall substantially interfere with its performance hereunder; provided, however, that with respect to the Contractor only under this Section 30.A.3, an Event of Default on the part of the Contractor under this Section 30.A.3 shall not be deemed to have occurred if caused primarily by an Event of Default on the part of the County under Section 30.B.2
  - **4.** The default of the Guarantor under the Guarantee.
- **B**. Events of Default by County. The following shall constitute Events of Default on the part of the County:
  - 1. persistent and repeated failure of the County to perform timely any material obligation under this Agreement, except the Event of Default described in Section 30.B.2;
  - 2. failure of the County to pay amounts owed to the Contractor under this Agreement within thirty (30) days following the time they become due and payable; or
  - **3.** (a) the County's being or becoming insolvent or bankrupt or ceasing to pay its debts as they mature or making an arrangement with or for the benefit of its

creditors or consenting to or acquiescing in the appointment of a receiver, trustee or liquidator for a substantial part of its property, or (b) a bankruptcy, winding up, reorganization, insolvency, arrangement or similar proceeding instituted by or against the County under the laws of any jurisdiction, which proceeding has not been dismissed within sixty (60) days, or (c) any action or answer by the County approving of, consenting to, or acquiescing in, any such proceeding, or (d) the levy of any distress, execution or attachment upon the property of the County which shall substantially interfere with its performance hereunder.

Default Notices. Neither Party may exercise its termination rights pursuant to Sections 31.A or 31.B, as applicable, unless and until such Party shall have given the other Party written notice of its failure or refusal to perform pursuant to, as applicable, Sections 30.A.1, 30.A.2, 30.B.1, or 30.B.2. If an Event of Default specified in a required notice of default is cured within thirty (30) days after such notice, no Event of Default shall occur pursuant to such notice. The occurrence of an Event of Default specified in Sections 30.A.3 or 30.A.4, or 30.B.3 shall not require any notice.

#### 31. TERMINATION

#### A. Contractor Termination for Event of Default.

- 1. If the County shall have given the Contractor notice that an Event of Default has occurred pursuant to Section 30.A.1 or 30.A.2, the County may terminate this Agreement upon thirty (30) days prior notice to the Contractor.
- **2.** If an Event of Default has occurred pursuant to Section 30.A.3 or 30.A.4, or Section 32, the County may terminate this Agreement forthwith.

# **B.** County Termination for Event of Default.

- 1. If an Event of Default has occurred pursuant to Section 30.B.3, the Contractor may terminate this Agreement forthwith.
- 2. If the Contractor shall have given the County notice that an Event of Default has occurred pursuant to Section 30.B.1 or 30.B.2, the Contractor may terminate this Agreement upon thirty (30) days prior notice to the County.

# C. Termination for Labor Unrest.

If personnel employed by the Contractor and performing services pursuant to the Contractor's obligations under this Agreement shall go on a labor strike or slowdown, or if a work stoppage, walkout or secondary boycott shall occur, for any reason or cause whatsoever, and such act or event effectively prevents the Contractor from performing its material obligations under this Agreement, the County may, in its sole discretion, by notice to the Contractor, terminate this Agreement forthwith.

# **D.** Termination by Law.

If the exclusive franchise or the County's direction of Solid Waste under this Agreement becomes unenforceable, then the County or the Contractor may terminate this Agreement forthwith. The Contractor hereby agrees not to be a party or participant to any action contesting the enforceability of this Agreement. In the event of such termination neither the County nor the Contractor shall have any legal or equitable remedy against the other for such termination except to the extent provided in Section 31.G, except when the Contractor violates the above agreement Section 31.F shall apply on a County termination.

## **E.** Remedies of the Contractor.

- 1. If the Contractor terminates this Agreement pursuant to Sections 30.B.1 or 30.B.2, the Contractor shall receive \$200,000 if termination occurs during the first year, \$100,000 if termination occurs during the second year, \$50,000 if termination occurs during the fourth year and \$10,000 if termination occurs the fifth year of this Agreement, as liquidated damages.
- 2. If the Contractor terminates this Agreement pursuant to Section 30.B.3, the Contractor shall have the right to seek legal and equitable remedies provided by law for such Event of Default.

# F. Remedies of the County.

If the County shall terminate this Agreement pursuant to Section 31.A or 31.C, the County shall have the right to seek legal and equitable remedies provided by law for such Event of Default and termination right, respectively, and the County shall have the right to call the performance bond or letter of credit and shall be free to negotiate with other contractors or any other person or company for the service of the Service Area.

# **G.** Manner of Termination Payment.

All performance and payment obligations under this Agreement, including payment of all fees and charges that are due and owing, shall continue pursuant to the terms of this Agreement and any amount accrued but unpaid prior to termination shall, if due and owing, be payable in accordance with this Section 31.G. Except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement with respect to the time of payment following termination, within ninety (90) days following termination of this Agreement, the County and the Contractor shall reconcile all amounts then due and payable to each other under the terms of this Agreement. Upon reaching, as a result of such reconciliation, the total amount of the outstanding unpaid balance which the County and the Contractor owe the other, the County and the Contractor shall, within thirty (30) days thereafter, make the final payments in complete discharge of their obligations under this Agreement, except those obligations which survive the termination of this Agreement. Payment obligations under this Section are subject to Sections 6.G and 6.H

# H. Remedies.

The remedies specifically set forth in this Agreement are exclusive, and the Parties waive any other remedies they may have at law or in equity; provided, however, that either Party may seek judicial enforcement of any remedy provided herein and any amounts payable hereunder. The Parties agree and acknowledge that the damages provided for in this Agreement are to be liquidated damages and shall be the sole and exclusive measure of damages or liability for any breach or non-performance by the Parties under this Agreement and that the provisions for damages set forth herein are intended to measure as accurately as possible the direct damages of the Party entitled to such damages and are not intended to include punitive, special, consequential, incidental or indirect damages.

## I. Survival.

This Section 31 shall survive the expiration or termination of this Agreement.

## **32.** CONFLICT OF INTEREST:

The Guarantor and the Contractor confirm that at no time during the term of this Agreement, shall the Contractor, nor any related person, subsidiary, corporation or company, whether by itself or through a relative, its parent(s), subsidiary(s) or holding companies, provide Solid Waste transfer operations, trucking services and/or disposal services for any incorporated City or Town within Lee County, whereby any such transfer and/or disposal services involve the transfer and/or disposal of the City's or Town's Solid Waste to a disposal site not owned by Lee County or under contract to Lee County for the disposal of Solid Waste. If the Contractor, or any related entity, person, subsidiary, parent corporation, etc., provides any such transport/trucking services and/or disposal services for any incorporated City or Town within Lee County, then such action

shall be considered an Event of Default.

# 33. RIGHT TO REQUIRE PERFORMANCE:

The failure of the County at any time to require performance by the Contractor of any provisions hereof shall in no way affect the right of the County thereafter to enforce the same. Nor shall waiver by the County of any breach of any provisions hereof be taken or held to be waived of any succeeding breach of such provisions or as a waiver of any provision itself.

#### 34. TITLE TO WASTE:

The County shall, at all times hold title and ownership to all Commercial and Residential Solid Waste, Vegetative Waste ,Trash, Recyclable Material (with the exception of Recyclables from Commercial Recycling Collection Service), and all other waste collected by the Contractor pursuant to this Agreement and the Contractor shall have no right to take, keep, process, alter, remove or otherwise dispose of any such materials without specific written authorization from the Contract Administrator. The Contractor agrees to transport and deliver all such materials to the locations and facilities designated by the County or Contract Administrator.

# **35.** GOVERNING LAW AND VENUE:

This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of Florida. Any and all legal action necessary to enforce this Agreement will be held in Lee County and the Agreement will be interpreted according to the laws of Florida.

## **36.** COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS:

The Contractor shall conduct operations under this Agreement in compliance with all applicable laws.

#### **37. SEVERABILITY:**

The invalidity, illegality, or unenforceability of any provision of this Agreement, or the occurrence of any event rendering any portion or provision of this Agreement void, shall in no way affect the validity or enforceability of any other portion or provision of the Agreement. Any void provision shall be deemed severed from the Agreement and the balance of the Agreement shall be construed and enforced as if the Agreement did not contain the particular portion or provision held to be void. The parties further agree to reform the Agreement to replace any stricken provision with a valid provision that comes as close as possible to the intent of the stricken provision. The provisions of this section shall not prevent the entire Agreement from being void should a provision which is of the essence of the Agreement be determined to be void.

#### 38. ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING:

No assignment of this Agreement or any right occurring under this Agreement shall be made in whole or part by the Contractor without the express written consent of the County. The County shall have full discretion to approve or deny, with or without cause, any proposed assignment or assignment by the Contractor. Any assignment of this Agreement made by the Contractor without the express written consent of the County shall be null and void and shall be grounds for the County to declare a default of this Agreement and immediately terminate this Agreement by giving written notice to the Contractor, and upon the date of such notice this Agreement shall be deemed immediately terminated, and upon such termination all liability of the County under this Agreement to the Contractor shall cease, and County shall have the right to call upon the performance bond and shall be free to negotiate with other contractors or any other person or company for the service of the franchise area which is the subject of this Agreement. In the event of any assignment approved by the County, assignee shall fully assume all the liabilities of the Contractor.

It is the intent of the parties that no person, corporation or company, whether by itself or through a relative, itself or through its parent(s), subsidiary(s) or holding companies, shall at any time hold or have control of more than three (3) Solid Waste and Recycling Collection Franchise Agreements with the County, when such three (3) Franchise Agreements results from the acquisition of an additional franchise or franchisee.

For purposes of this section, a parent, subsidiary or holding company shall mean any person, corporation or company holding, owning or in control of more than 5% stock or financial interest of another person, corporation or company.

For purposes of this section, assignment means: (1) Selling, exchanging, or otherwise transferring to a third party effective control of Contractor management; (2) Selling, exchanging, or otherwise transferring to a third party any of the Contractor's assets dedicated to its performance obligations, herein, unless such assets are promptly replaced with assets of greater or equal value and equivalent function; (3) Issuing stock or selling, exchanging, or otherwise transferring eight (8) percent or more of the then-outstanding common stock of the Contractor or Guarantor to an entity other than the shareholders owning said stock as of the Contract Date; (4) Any dissolution, reorganization, consolidation, merger, recapitalization, stock issuance or re-issuance, voting trust, pooling agreement, escrow arrangement, liquidation, or other transaction that results in a change of ownership or control of the Contractor or the Guarantor; (5) Any combination of the foregoing (whether or not in related or contemporaneous transactions) that effects a change of ownership or control of the Contractor.

## **39.** MODIFICATION:

This Agreement constitutes the entire contract and understanding between the parties hereto, and it shall not be considered modified, altered, changed, or amended in any

respect unless in writing and signed by the parties hereto. Such modification, unless specifically recognized in this Agreement, shall be in the form of an Amendment executed by both parties.

## **40. REPRESENTATIONS:**

# **A. Representations of County.** The County represents to the Contractor that:

- 1. The County is duly organized and existing in good standing under the laws of the State and is duly qualified and authorized to carry on the governmental functions and operations as contemplated by this Agreement.
- 2. As of the Contract Date, the County has the power, authority and legal right to enter into and perform this Agreement and the execution, delivery and performance hereof by the County (i) have been duly authorized as evidenced by the certified copies of the pertinent resolutions by the Board, (ii) do not require any other approvals by any other governmental officer or body, other than those permits or approvals that may have to be renewed or reissued during the term of this Agreement, (iii) do not require any consent or referendum of voters, (iv) will not violate any judgment, order, law or regulation applicable to the County, and (v) do not constitute a default under, or result in the creation of, any lien, charge, encumbrance or security interest upon any assets of the County under any agreement or instrument to which the County is a party or by which the County or its assets may be bound or affected.
- **3.** This Agreement has been duly entered into by the Board and, as of the Contract Date, constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the County, enforceable in accordance with its terms.
- 4. To the best of the County's knowledge as of the Contract Date, there is no action, suit or proceeding, at law or in equity, before or by any court or governmental authority, pending or threatened against the County, wherein an unfavorable decision, ruling or finding would materially adversely affect the performance by the County of its obligations hereunder, or which, in any way, would adversely affect the validity or enforceability of this Agreement, or any other agreement or instrument entered into by the County in connection with the transaction contemplated hereby.

# **B. Representations of Contractor.** The Contractor hereby represents to the County that:

1. The Contractor is qualified to do business in the State and is duly qualified to do business wherever necessary to carry on the business and operations contemplated by this Agreement.

- 2. As of the Contract Date, the Contractor has the power, authority and legal right to enter into and perform its obligations set forth in this Agreement, and the execution, delivery and performance hereof, (i) have been duly authorized, (ii) do not require the approval of any governmental office or body, other than applicable permits or approvals that may have to be renewed or reissued during the term of this Agreement, (iii) will not violate any judgment, order, law or regulation applicable to the Contractor or any provisions of the Contractor's articles of incorporation and by-laws, and (iv) do not constitute a default under or result in the creation of, any lien, charge, encumbrance or security interest upon any assets of the Contractor under any agreement or instrument to which the Contractor is a party or by which the Contractor or its assets may be bound or affected.
- **3.** There has been no material adverse change in the Contractor's or the Guarantor's financial condition since January 1, 2005 which would impair the Contractor's ability to perform its obligations under this Agreement or the Guarantor's ability to fulfill its obligations under the Guarantee.
- **4.** This Agreement has been duly entered into and delivered and constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Contractor, fully enforceable in accordance with its terms.
- 5. To the best of Contractor's knowledge, as of the Contract Date, there is no action, suit or proceeding, at law or in equity, before or by any court or governmental authority, pending or, to the best of the Contractor's knowledge, threatened against the Contractor, wherein an unfavorable decision, ruling or finding would materially adversely affect the performance by the Contractor of its obligations hereunder, or which, in any way, would adversely affect the validity or enforceability of this Agreement, or any other agreement or instrument entered into by the Contractor in connection with the transaction contemplated hereby.

#### 41. ANNEXATIONS AND MUNICIPALITIES:

Adjustments to Service Area boundaries and the rights of the parties to this Contract due to municipal annexation or contraction will be as provided by Florida Statutes Section 171.062, as amended, or its successor and this Section.

The annexation of any portion of the unincorporated Service Area by a City or Town (such City or Town having incorporated prior to the Contract Date) may require the Contractor to relinquish any or all exclusivity of its Solid Waste Collection services in that portion of the Service Area and such potion may become exclusive to another entity pursuant to municipal decisions. Any such relinquishment will be made by the Contractor at the sole discretion and decision of the County. Any and all such relinquishment of exclusive Solid Waste Collection services required by the County due

to annexation of a portion of the service Area shall have no effect on the Contractor's Collection fees or rates (as adjusted) as established in Exhibit II.

The Franchise Contractor for Franchise Area 1 shall maintain separate revenue statements for revenues collected for the Town of Fort Myers Beach and the City of Bonita Springs, respectively, for the purpose of collecting franchise fees for each municipality.

## 42. CHANGE OF LAW:

The parties understand and agree that the Florida Legislature from time to time has made comprehensive changes in Solid Waste Management legislation and that these and other changes in law in the future, whether federal, state or local, which mandate certain actions or programs for counties or municipalities may require changes or modifications in some of the terms, conditions or obligations under this Agreement. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall require any party to perform any act or function contrary to law.

To the extent that any law effective after the opening and awarding of bids for this Agreement is in conflict with, or requires changes in, the provisions of Collection service or exclusive rights set out in this Agreement, the parties agree to enter into good-faith negotiations for the resolution of any such changes in this Agreement as a result of change in law.

## **43.** OTHER RATE ADJUSTMENTS:

The County will strictly enforce all of the provisions of the Franchise Agreement including penalty clauses for any performance quality problems. The Contractor shall not be allowed rate increases on the basis that the Contractor proposed pricing is too low or agreed to do the work for a lower proposer's price. Non-performance of Franchise Agreement or a request for a rate increase, either of which are attributed to the Contractor accepting the Franchise Agreement award at an insufficiently low price, shall result in cancellation of all Solid Waste and Recycling Collection service Franchise Agreements for all Service Areas entered into with the Contractor.

# 44. EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY:

The Contractor shall use its best efforts consistent with applicable law to ensure that minority business enterprises shall have the maximum practicable opportunity to compete for work and, to the extent the Contractor is permitted to subcontract work, with respect to this Agreement, the Contractor is required to comply with all applicable federal, State, County and local directives respecting equal employment opportunity programs.

## 45. NON-DISCRIMINATION

During the performance of this contract, the Contractor agrees as follows:

- **A.** The Contractor will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. The Contractor will take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to the following: Employment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer, recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The Contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the contracting officer setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
- **B.** The Contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or national origin.
- C. The Contractor will not discharge or in any other manner discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because such employee or applicant has inquired about, discussed, or disclosed the compensation of the employee or applicant or another employee or applicant. This provision shall not apply to instances in which an employee who has access to the compensation information of other employees or applicants as a part of such employee's essential job functions discloses the compensation of such other employees or applicants to individuals who do not otherwise have access to such information, unless such disclosure is in response to a formal complaint or charge, in furtherance of an investigation, proceeding, hearing, or action, including an investigation conducted by the employer, or is consistent with the Contractor's legal duty to furnish information.
  - **D.** The Contractor will send to each labor union or representative of workers with which it has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, a notice to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advising the labor union or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under section 202 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
  - **E.** The Contractor will comply with all provisions of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and of the rules, regulations, and relevant orders of the Secretary of Labor.

- **F.** The Contractor will furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and by the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto, and will permit access to his books, records, and accounts by the contracting agency and the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- **G.** In the event of the Contractor's non-compliance with the nondiscrimination clauses of this contract or with any of such rules, regulations, or orders, this contract may be canceled, terminated or suspended in whole or in part and the contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts in accordance with procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, and such other sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked as provided in Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, or by rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.
- H. The Contractor will include the provisions of paragraphs (A) through (H) in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued pursuant to section 204 of Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, so that such provisions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The Contractor will take such action with respect to any subcontract or purchase order as may be directed by the Secretary of Labor as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance: Provided, however, that in the event the Contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction, the Contractor may request the United States to enter into such litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

## **46. PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES:**

No Contractor may be a person or affiliate identified on the Department of General Services "convicted vendor" list. This list is defined as consisting of persons and affiliates who are disqualified from public contracting and purchasing process because they have been found guilty of a public entity crime. The Contractor is required to comply with Florida Statutes Section 287.133, as amended, or its successor.

## 47. **COMMUNITY SERVICE:**

Various community and non-profit groups assist Lee County by conducting volunteer community, beach or wetlands clean-ups to remove accumulation of debris. Lee County encourages residents to manage their Solid Waste appropriately, so that littering is minimized. However, the County also recognizes the benefit of community clean-ups for certain problem areas.

The Contractor shall provide up to 200 cubic yards of Container service per year for Department approved, non-profit group clean-ups in the Service Area. Contractor's service shall include Container or roll-off drop prior to the event, hauling the collected

material, and disposal cost. This service shall be provided at no extra charge to the County or Community.

The Contractor shall provide personnel to perform litter Collection on approximately one and one-half miles of Buckingham Rd. at least one time every 5 weeks.

## 48. CITIZENS DROP OFF AREA:

Beginning October 1, 2010 with Service Area 1, and rotating annually each October 1<sup>st</sup>, the Contractor for each service area shall provide a responsible, full time employee to oversee the activity at the Citizen's Drop Off Area (6:00AM – 6:00PM M-F, 6:00AM – 12:00PM Sat or 6:00AM – 5:00PM Sat following a Holiday) of the Lee County Resource Recovery Facility.

Duties of this individual shall include, but not be limited to, insuring the receipt of acceptable materials for disposal, traffic control, and housekeeping. This individual shall further insure that customers weigh in and out at the scales as required, and work closely with the Department to provide a safe, secure, and efficient location for disposal of material brought in by residential and commercial customers.

## **49. PILOT STUDIES:**

During the Term of this Service Agreement, the County may conduct pilot studies to evaluate strategies that increase waste reduction, improve collection efficiency, and/or reduce solid waste management costs. The Contractor shall cooperate with the County in conducting such pilot studies, and shall enter into good faith negotiations with the County, if deemed necessary, for additional services provided by the Contractor to carry out pilot studies.

## **50.** CONTRACT PREPARATION AND TRANSITION PLAN:

Prior to the commencement of the term of this franchise Agreement, the Contractor shall prepare for Collection services in the Service Area in a responsible manner and, at a minimum, shall adhere to the requirements as set out in Exhibit VII. In the event the Contractor fails to meet the deadlines of any one of the tasks outlined in Exhibit VII, the County has the right to fine and collect \$10,000 for each task deadline missed. Failure to meet the deadline of more than two tasks may lead to loss of the exclusive franchise for each Service Area.

#### 49. FEMA REIMBURSEMENT:

Work completed under this Agreement may be reimbursed by FEMA as a result of an emergency or disaster. As required by Federal Grant Requirements, 2 CFR part 200, terms, conditions, specifications, the Contractor agrees to abide by and comply with all Federal terms, conditions, provisions, certifications, affidavits, or otherwise as outlined in Exhibit X.

In Witness Whereof, Lee County, at a regular meeting thereof, by action of the Board of County Commissioners authorizing and directing the foregoing be adopted, has caused these presents to be signed by the Chairman of the Lee County Board of County Commissioners, and the County's seal to be hereunto affixed, and Veolia ES Solid Waste Southeast, Inc., has executed this Agreement all as of the day and year first written above.

ATTEST: CLERK OF CIRCUIT COURT Kevin C. Karnes, Clerk	COUNTY: LEE COUNTY, FLORIDA BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS		
By:	By: _	Chair	
Approved as to Form and Legal Sufficiency:		DATE:	
By: Office of the Lee County Attorney	_		
	-		Company Name
	By:		Authorized Signature
Witness:	Name	»:	
1.	Title:		
Witness: 2.	_		
	(Corn	orate Seal	D

**EXHIBITS** 

#### **EXHIBIT I**

#### **GUARANTEE**

This Guarantee made as	of the day of, 2024, by tor"), having its principal place of business in Florida, to and
	a political subdivision of the State of Florida, ("County"),
	WITNESSETH:
WHEREAS,	, a Florida corporation, (the "Company") having an
office at	, has entered into the Service Agreement (the "Agreement")
with the County dated as of	, 2024.
-	

WHEREAS, Guarantor is willing to guarantee, as set forth below, the performance of the Company under the Agreement; and

WHEREAS, County would not enter into the Agreement unless the Guarantor provided this Guarantee.

NOW, THEREFORE, as an express inducement to the County to enter into this Agreement, Guarantor agrees and guarantees as follows:

Guarantor hereby absolutely and unconditionally guarantees the full and prompt performance by the Company of all of the Company's obligations under the Agreement in accordance with the terms and conditions therein.

This Guarantee shall be governed by the laws of the State of Florida exclusive of the choice of law rules thereof, and Guarantor hereby agrees to the service of process in the State of Florida for any claim or controversy arising out of this Guarantee or relating to any breach hereof.

This Guarantee shall be binding upon and enforceable against the Guarantor, its successors, assigns and legal representatives (including any successor by merger or consolidation or any transferee of all or substantially all of the properties of Guarantor), whether or not such obligations are expressly assumed by such successor, assignee or transferee and is for the benefit of the County, and any permitted successors and assigns under the Agreement.

This Guarantee may be enforced by the County without first resorting to any legal or administrative actions against Company or exhausting any other remedies that the County may have.

Each and every Event of Default under the Agreement shall give rise to a separate cause of action hereunder, and separate demands may be brought hereunder by the County as each cause of action arises. Guarantor waives presentation to, demand of performance from, and protest to the County of the obligations of the Company under the Agreement.

No failure or delay by the County in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder or under the Agreement shall operate as a waiver thereof nor shall any single or partial exercise thereof preclude any other right, power or privilege. No waiver, amendment, release or modification of this Guarantee shall be established by conduct, custom or course of dealing, but solely by an instrument in writing duly executed by the party against whom such waiver, amendment, release or modification is sought to be enforced.

Guarantor may not assign its obligations hereunder, except to a successor by merger or consolidation or to any transferee of all or substantially all of the assets of the Guarantor. Notice of any such assignment shall be given in writing to the County within thirty (30) days of the effective date of any such merger, consolidation or transfer.

The respective obligations of Guarantor to the County set forth in this Guarantee shall be absolute and unconditional, shall not be subject to any requirement that County first enforce any remedies it may have against the Company or any other Person, or any requirement to seek to recover from Company hereunder before proceeding against Guarantor hereunder, and shall not be subject to any claim of Guarantor against any other Person including the County, other than a claim that the matter giving rise to the County's claim is the subject of dispute resolution in good faith under the Agreement or in the courts of the United States or the State of Florida.

This Guarantee may be executed simultaneously in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, and all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. The invalidity or unenforceability of one or more provisions of this Guarantee shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remaining portions of this Guarantee. This Guarantee is entered into by Guarantor solely and exclusively for the benefit of the County, and may be enforced against Guarantor by the County.

Any term used but not otherwise defined herein and defined in the Agreement shall have the meaning attributed to it in the Agreement.

Notices to be given pursuant to this Guarantee unless otherwise stated shall be in writing and shall be served personally or sent by certified mail, return receipt requested, to:

Guarantor at:	
If By Mail or By Hand	
Comments	Loo Combo Callid Waster Distriction
County at:	Lee County Solid Waste Division 10500 Buckingham Road, Suite 200
	Fort Myers FL 33905

or to such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to the other pa	rty
hereto. Any notice given pursuant to this Section if transmitted by certified mail shall be effective	ive
immediately upon receipt and if delivered by hand upon delivery.	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Guarantor has executed this instrument the day and year first above written.

ATTEST:		
ACCEPTED:	BY:	

#### PLACEHOLDER FOR

## EXHIBIT II RATE SCHEDULE FOR FRANCHISE SERVICE AREA 1

FY 2024-25

## SPECIAL SERVICES RATES DETERMINED BY THE COUNTY UNLESS OTHERWISE INDICATED INCLUDES SOLID AND VEGETATIVE WASTE AND RECYCLING

(MAY BE ADJUSTED DURING TERM BASED ON CPI)

Service Rate per service

<b>6</b>	
Rolling Out Recycling Container, with 25 or more feet per direction	\$1.50 (no charge for less than 25 feet per direction)
Rolling Out Front Load Container (and returning it to original location) ((garbage only))	\$3.75
Second Weekly Curbside Residential Garbage or Trash Collection	\$5.00 per week
Side of House Service (Residential Curbside Only)*	\$2.50
Opening (and closing) Doors or Gates	No Charge
Locks for Containers	\$12.49 (one time) Charge for Replacements based on cost +10%
Unlocking and Locking Containers	\$1.87
Supplying (and retrofitting) locking mechanism on Container***	\$62.47
Adding wheels to or changing wheels on Containers	No Charge
Adding lids to or changing lids on Containers	No Charge
Moving Container Location Per Customer Request	No Charge
Changing Out Sizes (above twice per year)**	\$37.48
Additional Scheduled Pick-ups for Containerized Customers	Same as Applicable Commercial Collection Rates (Plus Disposal Charges)
Additional Unscheduled (Not Including "On- Call") Pick-Ups For Commercial And Multifamily Containerized Customers	2 times Applicable Commercial Rates (Plus Regular Disposal Charges)
Special Service Or Special Equipment Required Because Of Impaired Accessibility	Negotiable
Return Roll Off Container To Same Spot Or Round Trip For Roll Off Container.	No Charge
Return Container After Service Was Stopped	\$49.98
Collection Of Unbundled (Loose) Yard Waste From Curbside Residential Unit.	\$18.74 Per Cubic Yard

<sup>\*</sup> There will be no charge for those residents medically unable to bring Solid Waste, or Recyclable Materials to curbside as delineated in Section 4.

<sup>\*\*</sup> The first two change outs are free to the customer

<sup>\*\*\*</sup> Determination of necessity of locking mechanisms is based on customer requirements.

## NOT-TO-EXCEED RATES FOR VEGETATIVE STORM DEBRIS COLLECTION SERVICE (MAY BE ADJUSTED DURING TERM)

Cost for collecting excess vegetative storm
debris after named storm events if and as
directed by The Contract Administrator
pursuant to Section 20.

\$14.50 per loose cubic yard and \$24.00 per compacted cubic yard

#### **EXHIBIT III**

#### **REPORTS**

This list of reports is an attempt to summarize the reports required by this Agreement but may not be all-inclusive. Content requirements of the reports is detailed within the specific sections of the Agreement.

- Section 4.B.2. Recycling Container Delivery Verification from Certificate of Occupancy List
- Section 4.B.2. Recycling Container Repair, Replacement, and New Delivery Report
- Section 4.B.3. Residential Recycling Report
- Section 5.A.1. 5<sup>th</sup> Paragraph Multifamily Recycling Report
- Section 5.D.4. Commercial Recycling Report
- Section 6.E. Franchise Fee (See Exhibit VI)
- Section 6.I. True Up Statement Report
- Section 6. J. Commercial Customers Statement
- Section 6 K. Information and Documents
- Section 18. Complaints and Non-Compliance List
- Section 23. Performance Bonds (See Exhibit V)
- Section 27. Access and Audits (See exhibit IV-1 and IV-2)

#### **EXHIBIT IV**

## ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORTING FORMAT AND PAYMENT SCHEDULE ADJUSTMENTS

The Contractor shall submit to the County a certified comparative operating cost statement prepared in accordance with general accepted accounting standards for each residential and commercial operation within each Service Area. Therefore, if a Contractor has two (2) Service Areas, four (4) separate Statements of Income and Expense will need to be submitted; two (2) residential and two (2) commercial.

The Contractor shall disclose all methods of allocations used to distribute costs between Service Areas and/or commercial and residential operations. The disclosure shall be in narrative form and include the basis for the allocation method.

The Contractor shall provide a description of the expenses classified as Other Operating Expense and Other General and Administration.

The Contractor shall submit to the County any adjustments made during the annual audit that have an effect upon the previously submitted monthly revenue statements for the twelve (12) months of the Fiscal Year being audited.

Any allocations made will need to be disclosed in a narrative format, along with the basis for those allocations. Additionally, it is understood that each Contractor shall utilize the accrual basis of accounting for income and expenses. And although the County reserves the right to audit or review the information supplied, the Contractor is not required to provide an audit of the accompanying information.

Information provided by the Contractor will be sufficiently detailed as determined by the Contract Administrator. For example, Revenues shall be indicated by type, such as, "Commercial Collection", "Residential Collection", "Disposal Income", etc. Similarly, Operating Expenses shall also be indicated with sufficient detail, such as, "Fees paid for MSW disposal", "Fees paid for Vegetative Waste disposal", etc. The Contractor shall submit a template for the Annual Financial Report's format to the Contract Administrator each year prior to beginning its internal review.

Attached is the required format for financial statement reporting in accordance with this franchise Agreement.

## (Contractor) Statement of Income and Expenses (Residential or Commercial) Service Area (#) For (month, year) ended (month, year)

Revenues:			
(list by type)	\$		
Advance Disposal Fees			
Total Revenue		\$	
Operating Expenses:			
Depreciation - Vehicles	\$		
Disposal fees paid to the County	\$	<del></del>	
Franchise Fees paid to the County	\$		
Advance Disposal Fees paid to the Cty	·. \$		
Fuel and Oil	\$		
Labor and Fringe Benefits	\$		
Other Operating	\$		
Truck Maintenance - Labor	\$		
Truck Maintenance - Parts	\$		
Other (explain)	\$		
<b>Total Operating Expenses</b>		\$	
General and Administrative			
Salaries and Wages	\$		
Officer's Salaries	\$		
Other General and Administrative	\$		
Total General and Administrativ	\$		
Income before Provision for Income	\$		
Provision for Income Taxes		\$	_
Net Income		\$	

"The Accompanying Notes are an Integral Part of this Statement"

# PLACEHOLDER FOR EXHIBIT V COLLECTION FRANCHISE AGREEMENT PAYMENT AND PERFORMANCE BOND

#### **EXHIBIT VI**

#### MONTHLY FINANCIAL REPORTING FORMAT

The Contractor shall submit to the County no later than thirty (30) days after the end of each reporting month a revenue statement prepared in accordance with general accepted accounting standards for each curbside residential and commercial operation within each Service Area. Therefore, if a Contractor has two (2) Service Areas, four (4) separate monthly statements will need to be submitted; two (2) residential and two (2) commercial.

The Contractor shall disclose all methods of allocations used to distribute revenues between Service Areas and/or commercial and residential operations as applicable. The disclosure shall be in narrative form and include the basis for the allocation method.

The required format for monthly financial statement reporting in accordance with this franchise Agreement is shown below.

#### (Contractor) **Statement of Revenues and Disposal Expenses** (Curbside Residential or Commercial) Service Area (#) For (month, year) ended (date)

#### **Revenues:** (list by type - commercial and curbside residential, including Collection rates, container rental, special service rates, etc.) **Total Revenue Disposal Expenses:** Disposal fees paid to the County\* \$ Net Franchise Fees (Net \* .04)

\*Only to the extent that such disposal fees are included in revenue and such inclusion can be demonstrated. The intent is that the Contractor pays its franchise fee to the County based on all of the "Collection Service Revenue" that the Contractor receives (not disposal revenue).

> "The Accompanying Notes are an Integral Part of this Statement" PLACEHOLDER FOR

#### EXHIBIT VII CONTRACT PREPARATION AND TRANSITION

**Deadlines** 

Minimum

Maximum

Completion

Task Start Date

Provide Transition Report outlining plan to minimize transition problems

Begin Equipment Yard and Office siting

Hire Operations Manager

Begin Residential Curbside Routing

Order/Secure Vehicles

Provide County with truck orders or verification of vehicle source(s)

Begin Commercial and multifamily container Routing

**Hire Supervisors** 

Complete residential curbside routing

Place order or Secure Source for Containers/provide verification to County

Provide Residential Curbside Route Maps to County

Commercial Customer Service Agreement and Disclosure Notice,

County Approval

Complete Multifamily Container and Commercial

Routing

Provide Commercial and Multifamily Routing to County

Equipment Yard and Office Sited and set up

Office and Accounting Staff in place

Maintenance Staff Hired and in Place

Supervisors and Drivers Run Routes

Provide County with sample door-hanger and mailer for approval Notification of day changes to Customers -1 door hanger, 1 mailer (first notification no earlier than xxxxxxx)

Drivers Hired and in Place

Drivers and Supervisors Run Routes

Disclosure notices and invoices mailed to commercial customers

#### EXHIBIT VIII INSURANCE



#### Lee County Insurance Requirements

Minimum Insurance Requirements: Risk Management in no way represents that the insurance required is sufficient or adequate to protect the vendors' interest or liabilities. The following are the required minimums the vendor must maintain throughout the duration of this contract. The County reserves the right to request additional documentation regarding insurance provided

a <u>Commercial General Liability</u> - Coverage shall apply to premises and/or operations, products and completed operations, independent contractors, contractual liability exposures with minimum limits of:

> \$1,000,000 per occurrence \$2,000,000 general aggregate \$1,000,000 products and completed operations \$1,000,000 personal and advertising injury

b <u>Business Auto Liability</u> - The following Automobile Liability will be required and coverage shall apply to all owned, hired and non-owned vehicles use with minimum limits of:

> \$1,000,000 combined single limit (CSL); or \$500,000 bodily injury per person \$1,000,000 bodily injury per accident \$500,000 property damage per accident

c. Workers' Compensation - Statutory benefits as defined by FS 440 encompassing all operations contemplated by this contract or agreement to apply to all owners, officers, and employees regardless of the number of employees. Workers Compensation exemptions may be accepted with written proof of the State of Florida's approval of such exemption. Employers' liability will have minimum limits of:

\$500,000 per accident \$500,000 disease limit \$500,000 disease – policy limit

\*The required minimum limit of liability shown in a. and b. may be provided in the form of "Excess Insurance" or "Commercial Umbrella Policies." In which case, a "Following Form Endorsement" will be required on the "Excess Insurance Policy" or "Commercial Umbrella Policy."

Revised 12/02/2022 - Page 1 of 2



#### **Lee County Insurance Requirements**

#### **Verification of Coverage:**

- Coverage shall be in place prior to the commencement of any work and throughout the duration of the contract. A certificate of insurance will be provided to the Risk Manager for review and approval. The certificate shall provide for the following:
  - a. Under the Description of Operations, the following must read as listed:

"Lee County, a political subdivision and Charter County of the State of Florida, its agents, employees, and public officials are automatic additional insureds and includes an automatic waiver of subrogation with regard to general liability. The certificate holder is an additional insured on a primary and noncontributory basis with regards to general liability."

b. The certificate holder must read as follows:

Lee County, a political subdivision and Charter County of the State of Florida P.O. Box 398 Fort Myers, Florida 33902

#### **Special Requirements:**

- 1. An appropriate "Indemnification" clause shall be made a provision of the contract.
- 2. It is the responsibility of the general contractor to ensure that all subcontractors comply with all insurance requirements.

Revised 12/02/2022 - Page 2 of 2

#### **EXHIBIT IX**

#### DIVISION OF SOLID WASTE FRANCHISE AREA # 2 DESCRIPTION

### (PORTIONS OF UNINCORPORATED SOUTHWEST LEE COUNTY AND CAPTIVA ISLAND.)

EXCLUDING HERE FROM ALL ANNEXED PROPERTIES LYING WITH THE INCORPORATED AREAS OF THE CITY OF FORT MYERS PAST PRESENT FUTURE.

BEGINNING AT THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SECTION 12, TOWNSHIP 47 SOUTH, RANGE 24 EAST LEE COUNTY, FLORIDA; THENCE PROCEED NORTHWESTERLY ALONG THE EASTERN EDGE OF MATANZAS/ESTERO PASS TO THE SHORELINE OF BUNCH BEACH: THENCE NORTHWEST ALONG THE EASTERN SHORELINE OF BUNCH BEACH TO PUNTA RASSA: THENCE NORTH AND EAST TO SHELL POINT: THENCE EASTERLY ALONG THE SOUTHERN SHORELINE OF THE CALOOSAHATCHEE RIVER TO THE CENTERLINE OF COLONIAL BLVD (884); THENCE RUN EAST ALONG THE CENTERLINE OF COLONIAL BLVD TO SUMMERLIN ROAD (869); THENCE RUN SOUTHERLY ALONG THE CENTERLINE OF SUMMERLIN ROAD (869) TO GLADIOLUS DRIVE (865); THENCE RUN EAST ALONG THE CENTERLINE OF GLADIOLUS DRIVE (865) TO U.S. 41 (45); THENCE RUN SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG THE CENTERLINE OF U.S. 41 (45) TO A POINT ON THE SOUTHERN SHORELINE OF THE ESTERO RIVER: THENCE WESTERLY AND SOUTHWESTERLY TO THE SHORELINE OF ESTERO BAY; THENCE EASTERLY AND SOUTHEASTERLY ALONG THE SHORELINE OF ESTERO BAY TO THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SECTION 7, TOWNSHIP 47 SOUTH, RANGE 25 EAST; THENCE WEST TO THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF SECTION 12, TOWNSHIP 47 SOUTH, RANGE 24 EAST AND THE POINT OF BEGINNING. AND ALSO, UNINCORPORATED CAPTIVA ISLAND AND THE SPOIL ISLANDS COMPRISING THE SANIBEL CAUSEWAY.

